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CHAIR PONTANILLA: .. .(gavel) . .. Good morning, Members and members of the audience.

s"

· .. Today is November 21 2006. At this time, the Chair would like to call the Public
Works Committee ... come to order. At this time, I'd like to introduce the Members that
are here this morning.
We do have the ... Vice-Chair, Member Mike Molina;
Member Carroll from Hana... G. Riki Hokama, our Chairman from Lanai; and
Danny Mateo from Molokai. Also with us this morning, we do have our Legislative
Analyst, Scott Jensen; our Committee Secretary Yvette Bantilan; and from the
Administration we do have Milton Arakawa, the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management; along with Cindy Young ...Deputy Corporation Counsel.
Members, we have three items on the agenda this morning. And .. ,
· .. the first agenda item is PW-72, designating the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management as the authorized representative to grant permission to install
utility poles. The second item on the agenda is PW-42, downhill bicycle tours. And the
third and final item is PW -18, outdoor lighting.
· .. At this time, the Chair would like to call for public testimony. And for those of you
that are providing testimony--and I do see some ... some of you have signed up for two
items--the Chair will provide you three minutes each with one minute ... one minute to
conclude on both items. At this time, the Chair would like to call the attention to all of
you here this morning to either tum off your. .. cell phones or put it on the silent mode.
NOTE:

Silence,

.. .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... This morning, we will accept ... testimony for all of three, all of the
three agenda items. And again, I'd just like to .. .inform you to provide your name and
the organization that you represent while ...when you provide your testimony. So the
first person that we have signed up for testimony is Jimmy Muschiette.
NOTE:

Long silence.

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: ... Mr. Muschiette?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... Coming.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Okay.
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NOTE:

Long pause while Mr, Muschiette approached the podium,

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... Morning.
NOTE:

Long pause.

MR. MUSCHIETTE: ... Aloha .. . (inaudible). .. congratulations to the Committee Members
that were reelected. I'm kind of surprised, I wasn't quite prepared. I thought we were
coming up in a little while, but. .. basically I think we're here because of the bill to
increase the insurance for the bike companies.
And as a member of the
community... and as the founder and spokesperson for the citizens, the Upcountry
citizens for bike and, and traffic safety, you know, I've been involved in this situation for
over a year. During that time, I've done a lot of filming. I've done a lot of watching.
And I have to honestly say the situation has gotten worse with the bike people, not better.
It's gotten to a point where the attitudes of the bike companies' employees have gotten
more aggressive than I've ever seen in the past. I noticed several times now when I've
been Upcountry, there's that Upcountry restaurant and they come by there. And one
particular company, Haleakala Bike Company, they, almost every time they come by,
they yell up and they tell the people with them--that's the Spam Restaurant. You know,
and that's the kind of. .. thing they do and the, and this ...this rage situation that going on
Upcountry, I've never seen it as bad. And since we opened up the website,
www.bikemauisafety.com.I.vehad ... as of today, like almost 900 hits on that. And I'm
getting overwhelming response--people that are signing our petition and are giving me
their stories. And it goes on...whether it's up on Crater Road or all the way down to
Hana Highway. After, one after another people are talking about the experiences.
Nothing's changed. The numbers are greater. So we're gonna hear the bike people
come and scream about they don't have any money, they can't afford to do this, not all
bike companies should be treated the same way. But you know the bottom line is in all
this time I've been doing this, I haven't had one bike person that's tried to sit down on
the fence with us and talk with us or be cordial any, any way at all. Except, maybe, to
feed me a line of BS that we're gonna do this, which they never do. So I don't think,
you know, that the amount you're asking for is even close to what should be asked for.
When I consider that right now the lawsuit with the Woodgate is, what, they're asking 30
million? That's one accident. So I just wanna put my support 100 percent behind you
guys and also say that I have the community, I have .. .I've probably talked to a thousand
people on my own. And every single one of those people have been passionate about
stopping the bike companies' abuse. And they're, they're just, what they're doing to our
community. And it's getting really bad. I know I've been talking about this video that
I've been doing and there's been a lot of reasons why I haven't been able to have it
produced. But it is in the hands of a professional right now. And I'm expecting to make
two copies--one for Akaku, which might run about a half-an-hour, 45 minutes; and one
that I'm hoping to be able to people like you that would be about a ten-minute summary.
And this is gonna show everyone of these bike companies. And it's gonna show them
running through the stop signs. It's gonna show them passing ... unsafely. It's gonna
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show them blocking the roads. It's gonna show them, their, their, their clients in near
accidents. It's gonna horrify you.
MR. JENSEN: Three minutes.
MR. MUSCHIETTE: And, and this is every single day. And that's it. That's all I have to say.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Muschiette. Members, any question for the testifier?
Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair. Good morning, Mr. Muschiette.
MR. MUSCHIETTE: Morning.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Jimmy, you've been monitoring the situation a lot and can you
provide the Committee information as to, I guess, which companies seem to be
committing a lot of these alleged violations that you've seen and .. . {inaudible due to
interruptionj-MR. MUSCHIETTE: Right. I'm ...we're trying to gather a lot of statistics right now. And as
you know from your own situation, it's very difficult to the get the statistics--you know,
the hospital, places like that. And it's being made worse now because they have a new
strategy, the bike people. They're not just going to Maui Memorial anymore. They're
taking 'em to Upcountry clinics and other doctors now to diffuse the numbers. But you
know, still at the same time, the hospital's saying they're, they're treating two to three
people every week. Sometimes, foru or five or in a week. So that's Maui MemoriaL
And these other things are happening. So we're gathering statistics and we'll be giving
them to you. We've recently--I wasn't gonna announce this, but we recently actually
purchased a certified radar gun. So we've been doing some time and motion studies and
speed studies. Because you know you hear all the time, "oh, we always go the speed
limit" and all these other things. But you know in the next couple of weeks I'll have a lot
of, of statistics to give you.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. MUSCHIETTE: You're welcome.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina. Members, any more question for the
testifier?
... Again, thank you very much ... {inaudible due to interruptionj-MR. MUSCHIETTE: You're welcome. Thank you very much for the opportunity.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: The next. .. next testifier is Mike Maberry.
testifying on Public Works Item Number 18.
NOTE:

Mr. Maberry will be

Pause while Mr. Maberry approached the podium.

MR. MABERRY: ... Morning, Mr. Chair, Committee Members. Nice to see you ... neighbors.
My name is Mike Maberry. I'm an Assistant Director of the University of Hawaii
Institute for Astronomy. As just a reminder, I've been before you many times. Shielding
directs light that we are generating, which comes at a great expense to our economy and
our environment, down to illuminate the area where people can use, not up into the sky
where it confuses and endangers our night-flying birds. Intensity or brightness is the total
amount of light, regardless of the color of the light source. If a high-pressure sodium
vapor light has the same rating as a low-pressure sodium vapor light, they have the same
brightness. The Island of. .. of Hawaii has had a lighting ordinance that requires the use
of low-pressure sodium vapor lights for almost 20 years now without any problems. And
in the last six years that this issue has been before a committee of the Maui County
Council, you have not reviewed or received a single study .. .that proves or, or
recommends that high-pressure sodium vapor lights are any safer or provide any more
security than low-pressure sodium vapor lights. Use of fully shielded and low-pressure
sodium vapor lighting does not mean a darker Maui. It means the sky above Maui will
be darker and the area on the ground where the people are living and working will
actually be brighter. Now, the version of the bill that you have before you, of the
proposed ordinance that you have before you today has basically removed any
restrictions on Class II, which in, Class II lighting which includes parking lots, the big
box stores. We are concerned about that. That is one of the, one of the two major
sources of light pollution on this island. The other thing that has been removed is
restrictions on residential lighting. While that is not as big a concern with us when you
consider that you're con...that you're looking at probably adding another 10,000 houses
on Maui, it could be of concern. And the majority of the residential lighting concerns
could be addressed during the planning phase. So it would not have, in our mind, an
impact on, on the County and the Planning Department. Regardless of these shortfalls,
we still strongly recommend that you move this proposed ordinance forward. Thank you
very much.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Maberry. Members, any question for the testifier?
... If not, thank you very much.
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... The next testifier is Bob, Bud Pikrone. And Mr. Pikrone will be
testifying on Public Works Item 40 .. .18.
MR. PIKRONE: ... Morning, Chair, Committee Members.
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· .. I'm Bud Pikrone from Wailea Community Association, General Manager. And also
I'm here representing ... (laughter) . .. or part of the group . .. that. .. organized to help
put this bill together.
· .. Once again, we're here to discuss .. .(laughter). .. this. We've been going on for
quite a while with this bill. So I just wauna touch on a couple things from the last
meeting that I feel were misinterpreted or misunderstood. The proposed bill does not
require the retrofitting of any existing lights to LPS. I think, unfortunately, that was
discussed the last time. The bill clearly states existing lights are to be shielded. This
means there is no 6 million-plus cost to the County. That was the purpose of this bill--to
be reasonable and practical. The proposed bill does not darken areas or cause dark spots.
This was brought up because in the demo that was done on some of the streets, there were
talks of some dark spots. And again because we're not asking that those streetlights be
replaced, this will not occur. And we also took safety concerns into consideration and
attempts to address them in the new lighting reqnirements that, of LPS by using
augmented systems and HPS at intersections. New construction can easily design
systems to take pole heights, wattage, spacing, et cetera, into consideration for safety.
Again, no present County roads will be affected by LPS. When we mentioned
augmented systems, we are talking about a practical solution, especially for box store
parking lots. Studies have shown that as little as 5 percent white light added to LPS is
sufficient for color rendition. And we doubled that to 10 percent. On roads, we said any
new applications would include standard HPS lights within 50 feet of an intersection. So,
again, we took safety into concern. And it, and it was mentioned that intersections may
not be the only place for accidents. But then, again, many County roads in Maui only
have lights at intersections. And this is a choice that many communities can make. The
purpose of this bill was to shield all lights now and promote the use of LPS in the future
through augmented systems that preserve color rendition and preserve our night skies.
As I have stated previously, we have a group of people from various organizations that
worked side-by-side on this bill and have come to an agreement as to the best way to
achieve a common goal. They are committed to see this bill become a reality and take
part in its implementation. Please take this initial step in helping the Maui community
preserve our night skies and pass this bill through. It's time. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... Thank you, Mr. Pikrone. Members, any question for the testifier?
· .. If not, thank you very much.
· .. The next testifier is Steve Sutrov. And Mr. Sutrov will be testifying on two items.
The first item is Public Works Item 72, and the second item is Public Works Item 18.
MR. SUTROV: Hello. Morning, my name is Steve Sutrov. I'm here, I'll testify on two items,
as was mentioned.
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· .. Yeah, I'll. .. go first on ... power pole installation ... authority. I have not read this
resolution, but I am concerned about it. As ... as ... many of the Members in this
Committee from, representing rural areas, my concerns with this is because I am a
resident of a rural agricultural area, Kula. And ... and this is something that I think we
need to be concerned about with urban areas meeting rural areas. More and more, we
have to be more concerned that, about this in our community.
· .. Right now, I believe ... the Council has ... the, this, this Committee should review any
installation of power poles ... that are to be installed. This gives an opportunity for public
comment. From what I understand--without reading the resolution, just reading what's
on the agenda--is that this authority is to be given to the Public Works Director of up to
six poles ...to install without public comment. And I have a grave concern about this.
The community, community right now Upcountry.. .in rural agricultural areas enjoy
their, their rural lifestyle and their, and, and, and the views and vistas from their homes.
And to have power poles just growing in front of them is something that. .. and, and with,
with absolutely no recourse as far as commenting is, I, I don't believe is correct and
proper thing to do for our, for our citizens. What I do recommend is if the Public Works
Director does get this authority, it's, all ...he should have to notice residents within SOO
feet of the existing, of the ... of property of where those poles are gonna be installed... of
this happening and ask for comment, plus a notice in the paper that this action is being
requested. And ifthere are any negative comments, then this Committee should review it
and ask for public testimony and why those poles might not be the best idea in the
location, or maybe they should be underground like .. .like .. .like our present County
Code requires most installations to be underground now. And so, so I, I recommend that
the, that, that those actions be considered for this resolution.
· .. Thank you very much for that.
· .. And then... on outdoor lighting...PW-18.
· .. We've been working on this ... the ... the Council and the community, for seven years
and more. Ten years, it's been, since the initial. .. dialog started. Thousand dollars,
thousands of dollars ... surveys, tests ... you, you name it. And we started with a great
draft ordinance from the community that would have ...that, that was reviewed here in
this Chamber and .. .it had many, many great concepts and ideas, and thought and work
went into it from, it came from other communities, it came from the Big Island. And now
we're down to something that's been pared down over to, over the last years to something
that resembles a glorified street lighting bill. We've removed the residential component
of trespass, which gives our citizens no, no real recourse if one neighbor goes down to the
big box stores, buy a 17S-watt.. .light and shines it across the street and into neighbor's
property. So there's no recourse for the neighbor in this outdoor lighting bill. All of the
communities that have added outdoor lighting ordinances throughout the country have
included many of 'em. Most of 'em have included residential light trespass segments in
their ordinance. They make it a full outdoor lighting ordinance. We do not have that
here. And I'm concerned about that--especially with the way rural and urban areas are
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becoming closer and closer together on this island. We need to protect our rural
environments, our agricultural areas ... with light trespass from residential to private
property, residential to residential property. There needs to be recourse. It can be
enforced easily. Public Works Director has said in the past meeting that it would be a
nightmare to enforce, we'd have to hire somebody at night. I work at night. There's
nothing wrong with working at night. I mean, hiring somebody to do something at night?
Okay. Training somebody to use a light meter? Fine. New technology...new
engineer. .. new knowledge. What's wrong with that? Other communities are doing that.
We, time for us to move forward ... and, and do what we have to do and what's right for
our citizens. And I believe this would be the right thing to do--to enforce a light trespass
portion of this bill, this, it's been, can be written in many ways. Public Works Director
can come up with that knowledge and that wording to have it enforceable, maybe, on just
new installations if nothing else. Many community associations are doing that now with
convenances that they have on their... their neighborhoods, on residential lighting.
There's no reason why the County can't do that also. I have other concerns about this,
too, but my time's up, I think. So ... 1'11, I'll write 'em up and hopefully if this moves
forward--which I hope this does move forward, it's been deferred too many times. When
it goes through the next phase of Council approval, I, I hope to come up with other
recommendations. Thank you very much.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Sutrov. Members, any question for the testifier?
· .. If not, thank you.
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... The next testifier is Glenn Kosaka. Mr. Kosaka will be testifying
on Public Works Item 42.
NOTE:

Pause.

MR. KOSAKA: ... Thank you, Mr. Chairman... and Members of the Council. My name is
Glenn Kosaka, I'm an attorney in town. I'd like to, first, congratulate all the Council
Members who're gonna remain.
And also to say aloha and thank you to
Councilmember Bob Carroll on his second retirement.
· .. Public Works Item Number 42 provides for greatly increased insurance requirements
to be imposed upon the downhill bicycle operations.
· .. I applaud the Council's attempt to ... to regulate the, the companies and to .. .increase
enforcement of the traffic laws.
· .. However, this bill does not increase enforcement of the traffic laws. As I understand
it, Mr. Muschiette's letter to the Council, which ... perhaps triggered this ...move ...
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· . . concerned the lack of enforcement of traffic laws. If that
that's ... what the solution ought to be--an enforcement of traffic laws.

IS

the case, then

· .. The danger in making generalizations about many things is that. .. you catch in the
net. .. a very wide net, those who are violators as well as those who are doing their best
and in fact substantially complying with the laws. By this, I mean.. .ifMr. Muschiette's
letter is, regards the lack of enforcement, so be it. This is good and my clients, Maui
Mountain Cruisers and Cruiser Phil's are all for this. But to increase the cost of the
insurance by more than 100 percent. .. for companies that have been, have not created
problems for the County as far as I know--in 25 years, Maui Mountain Cruisers has not
had an, an incident regarding the, the County of Maui. And in 8 years, neither has
Cruiser Phil's. On the other hand, what this bill will do is increase the insurance costs of
Maui Mountain Cruisers from approximately 50,000 to 100,000. And for Cruiser Phil's
from 30 to 70,000. The benchmark of our American democracy is fairness. And when
you cast your net too wide, you catch those who are not guilty... and penalize them. And
I believe that this measure is unfair.
· .. Mr. Muschiette complained, and I think rightly so that perhaps there has been no
dialog...no communication between the various elements .. .involving ... this issue.
Therefore, I would ask that this Committee consider creating a committee consisting of
County representatives from Public Works and State as well, and the Police Department,
the public, and the ...the bicycle operations so that these issues can be discussed and a
truly fair measure can be adopted by this Council. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Kosaka. Members, any question for the testifier?
· .. If not, thank you very much.
· .. The next person to testify is Kahu Charles K. Maxwell. Kahu will be testifying on
Public Works Item 42.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Maxwell approached the podium.

MR. MAXWELL: ... Aloha, Mr. Chairman and successful Members of the Council. My name
is Kahu Charles Kauluwehi Maxwell. I am speaking here as an individual. And my good
friend, Glenn Kosaka, who just spoke, I totally disagree with.
· .. I think when the bike tours were created, it was a travesty as it was. Nobody did any
research in how humiliating it would be to go up to the crater and come down with the
bicycle tours going up and down. I mean, history has shown that many people
have ... got injured and died on this ... bike trip. Making a, another committee,
another. . .is not the answer. We've, we've, we've gone into this for 8, 9, 10 years,
whatever. And we have not come to any conclusion. I'm, I'm amazed that the County of
Maui is .. .allowing this kind of procedure to going on that really takes all the beauty for
people that's going up to Haleakala, or coming down. It ...people don't wanna go up,
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local people don't wanna go up to experience the bike rides. I went last, early part of this
year I went on a cultural ceremony up at the top of the crater. And at the 9,000 foot
level. .. or 8,000 foot level, there was five cars. And the car in front of me blew the
hom... and this ... smart jockey leading the, the crowd turned around and showed me a
finger. And I was so insulted .. .I felt so insulted because that mountain is so scared.
And yet having this person who is not from here, it was a haole person--and I only
mention this because that's who he was--to tum around and show me the finger of my
own land, that was so insulting. But my children, my grandchildren was riding on the
car... and I made a complaint, but nothing happened. And all of them, many, many
incidents happened to me like that. And I cannot. . .I cannot believe that the County are
allowing these things to happen. 1. .. understand. I was a police officer for 15 years.
You cannot have policemen up there .. .enough police officers watching all the violations
that are happening. You cannot do that. You have to regulate it by making them pay
some penalty and making them clean up their own act--which they said they do, but they
never did. So I am in favor of passing the bill, in fact doubling the percentage. Thank
you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Kahu. Members, any question for Kahu Maxwell?
... If not, thank you very much .
. . . The next person to testify is Walter Enomoto. Mr. Enomoto will be testifying on
Public Works Item 42.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Enomoto approached the podium.

MR. ENOMOTO: '" Aloha and good morning, Chair Pontanilla and Council Members. My
name is, again, is Walter Enomoto. I'm here representing the Maui Bicycle Alliance.
We are kind of a loosely knit organization speaking on behalf of bicycling issues here.
Just kind of going over the proposed ordinance change... there's definitely room where it
could impact others unnecessarily. In 5.22.010, businesses are defined also as profit and
nonprofit. Now clubs and other organizations that put on rides and events have to
comply with the 1 million dollar liability to hold these events. There was one just this
past weekend. Now will they be impacted by something like this and would be required
to have so much more additional insurance for a nonprofit group putting on a ride? There
is the AIDS ride, the Paradise Ride that happens usually once a year. Maui Bicycle Club
puts on two rides. The Cycle to the Sun, is done by Ka Lima 0 Maui on County roads.
How will nonprofit groups putting on events be impacted this ordinance since it is listed
in businesses definitions as profit or nonprofit. Other areas that there are other types of
bicycling tours out there, there are two companies that have tours that are also tied with
bicycle shops who support the local bicycling community. What will be their impact on
their business if they cannot sustain their business doing tours that are not downhill
related? And as I understand where this is coming from, is really aimed at the downhill
bicycle tour industry. They are others in the bicycle, I mean, in the bicycle tour industry
that do not do the downhill format. They are going point to point. They are going around

- 10 -

PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 21, 2006

West Maui. They're going East Maui. They are not large in numbers and they are not
impacting roads to such a degree as the downhill tour organization. So the ordinance as it
is written really needs to be discussed more and fleshed out as far as the details which
would have a negative impact on nonprofits, groups putting on events, as well as those
companies that are not part of the downhill tour industry. And maybe some change in the
definitions in 5.22.010 needs to be made to differentiate downhill tour industries because
that is a separate entity than other tour groups and tour entities. And I'd like you to
further this ... this discussion, as Mr. Kosaka mentioned, is to ... discuss this more ... and
whether or not what the impacts to all of these groups would be and how to tighten the
language on this ordinance as such.
· .. I'm welcome to answer any questions if you have any at this time.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Enomoto. Members, any question for the testifier?
· .. If not, thank you very much.
MR. ENOMOTO: Thank you much, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: . . . The next testifier is Albert Esquibel.
testifying on Public Works Item 42 and Public Works Item 18.

Mr. Esquibel will be

MR. ESQUIBEL: ... Thank you, Mr. Chair. Congratulations, all you Council Members that are
coming back. 1'd like to start with the light ordinance. I would like to voice my support
for any form of a light ordinance. It has been way too many years that we've had
unregulated light pollution.. .increase and increase and increase. I wish I could have
pictures from ... from 20, 30 years ago when .. . (end of tape, start IB) . .. parts of the
West Maui were not populated and you could see the tremendous amount of difference
and the amount oflight that is blaring out of communities. To me, it makes sense that we
get some environmentally friendly energy-efficient and light where you need it. I fully
support the, the bill at its present stage as a starting point. And hopefully in the future we
can move forward.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Esquibel. Members, any question for the testifier?
· .. If not, thank you very much.
MR. ESQUIBEL: ... Moving on to the bike downhill.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Yeah, PW -18.
MR. ESQUIBEL: ... I have been on the roads with the bike tour companies for at least
24 years. It appears to me that they are getting ...worse and worse. There are certainly
more and more and more in numher. I gladly pay my insurance and my County
registration to have my vehicle legally on the road every year. And about this time last
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year I was here to testify because a company vehicle of ours had been involved in an
accident. We were not allowed to share information. We had to file a Freedom of
Information Act with the Parks Service to be able to get a heavily edited police
report ... the Park Police. The second accident that happened was again in May of '06
this year. We were in State jurisdiction at that time. We were able to exchange
information. But there was no insurance. In both cases, there was no insurance. We had
to cover the damage to our vehicles ... and in fact, subsidizing the bike tour industry. I
heavily favor having them more responsible for the vehicles that they are putting on our
highways. If you get off the airplane, if you get off a ship, you go down someplace and
you rent a motor vehicle, you will have to show them proof of insurance and a valid
driver's license. I believe that the bike tour industry should also have the same
restrictions here. They need--if they're gonna be putting these people on the road for
profit . .. then they should have the liability that goes along with that. That's my
comment.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Members, any question for the testifier?
... If not, thank you very much.
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... The next person to testify is Paula Holroyde. And she will be
testifying on Public Works Item 42.
NOTE:

Pause while Ms. Holroyde approached the podium.

MS. HOLROYDE: ... Good morning... Council. And thank you very much for your help on
bringing this issue before us. First, I would like to read ...retired Judge Harriett Holt's
testimony. Although I have no statistics regarding the numbers and severity of accidents
which have occurred in Maui County due to bicycle tour events, there is evidence that
many accidents have happened and that Maui County has been sued by those who've
been hurt or by their surviving heirs. I believe the bicycle tour company should be
required to indemnifY Maui County and also carry amounts of insurance so that Maui
County resources are needed to defend against such suits nor to pay the plaintiffs who
bring such suits. There is no set amount that would relieve Maui County from such suits.
Mail, many implements go into awards--such as extent of injuries, the prognosis for cure,
the age and occupation of the persons injured or killed, the numbers and heirs of persons
killed, et cetera. The research staff of the Council should check with various insurance
companies to see what the recommendations would be and further determination...then
made by the Council. Thank you for giving me your time and attention .
. . . My testimony. Good morning, I am Paula Holroyde... Kula property owner since the
early 60s. I come before you today to thank the Public Works Committee and
Chairman Pontanilla for the hill for an ordinance amending the Chapter 5.22 that adjusts
the insurance coverage required by the bicycle companies. The bike companies now are
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required to carry a million-dollar liability policy. This manini amount is not sufficient
for people who are killed or maimed just for a very dangerous joy ride down Haleakala.
That amount of liability insurance leaves Maui County very vulnerable. The County is
self-insured for the first million dollars. I can think of a lot of ways 1'd like my tax
dollars spent, other than that. The taxpayers of Maui need to be protected from large
adjust. ..judgments when the victim does not feel that they can cover their medical
suffering from just the bike company. The bike companies also need to indemnifY the
County from liability lawsuits and claims against the County for alleged inadequate
facilities or road quality issues. In the past few weeks, a 73-year-old man died due to
injuries from a fall on a bike trip. I'm not quite that old, but backpedaling stopped my
first bicycles. I think we can assume that older customers aren't regular bicyclists.
These people who spent their youths without hand breaks plunk down a large chunk of
money, ride to the top of the hill, get on an unfamiliar bicycle with hand breaks, practice
for a few minutes in a full parking lot, and begin a trip down a steep mountain at speeds
up to 30 miles per hour. A recipe for crashes.
. . . Another woman recently grabbed the front hand break too hard. Her trip over the
handle bars led to a ride down the hill in an ambulance. A few years ago a young man
bought a bike from an unguided bike company, bike company buys the bike back at the
bottom of the hill. He lost control and ended up under a bus tire. He was still conscious.
Emergency personnel informed him that he would die when they lifted the bus off of him.
He called his family to say goodbye. These accidents are horrific for the families and the
witnesses. All of these accidents could be very costly to the taxpayers of Maui County.
The taxpayers of Maui County must be protected from litigation caused by the
Il-million-dollar-a-year bicycle tour industry. Common sense tells me that the bicycle
companies put these victims in jeopardy, therefore, they should be totally responsible for
all casualties. Unfortunately, I think some of the people of, on Maui and the press have
gotten so used to these accidents ... and even deaths. Unlike shark bites and Nene deaths,
they barely make The Maui News. Not that our Nene aren't important, but when a, one of
them gets run over in the park, they get more news coverage than an in.. .injured or
killed bicycle tour patron. Please expedite this insurance adjustment. The taxpayers of
Maui County need to be protected from-MR. JENSEN: Three minutes.
MS. HOLROYDE: --litigation as a result of this very hazardous tour industry. This is a
fabulous first step. We need to work diligently to protect our environment. For a short
while we noticed a few PortaPotties, but they've disappeared. The recommendations of
the Maui Police Department need to be implemented. I beg this Committee and the
Council to work diligently to make our roads safe again before The Maui News does
report a horrendous accident involving Maui residents, not just visitors, and bike tours.
From what I continue to witness, it is not a question of if. .. but when. And you can
prevent it.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA:
testifier?

. . . Thank you, Ms. Holroyde.

Members, any question for the

· .. If not, thank you for being here this morning.
· .. The final testifier is Bill Evanson. And Mr. Evanson will be testifying on Public
Works Item 42. Ifthere's anyone in the Chambers that wauna testify, now is your time to
corne up and ... sign up. Thank you. Mr. Evanson?
MR. EVANSON: Good morning, Chair, Committee Members. I favor the proposed
ordinance... regulating bike, bicycle tours or the insurance, increasing the insurance
premium. I think it's been pointed out pretty well that it's not an inordinate amount. A
study could be easily taken or without too much difficulty to determine whether or not
it's in line with similar activities ... of its type. And ... r. . .in general favor more
regulation. It is true that. .. we need more regulation. And that impeding public access,
as these operators do on the roadway, is ...
· .. is hazardous, it's risky. It's creating lots of frustration to the local residents
Upcountry. I've been having to endure with this since the late '80s. And I thought roads
were for transportation and not for recreation. I'm trying to think of a similar activity
anywhere in the world that's allowed to operate at this level and intensity over this length
of ...
· .. a distance. And I'm having a hard time corning up with one. And it's the number
one visitor activity, I've been told, on the island. And that's if you make it alive or make
it uninjured. I don't ride bikes myself on the roads here on Maui because they're,
generally they're small roads, they're very narrow. There's hardly any shoulders on the
roads. And then the shoulders are generally.. .like vegetation or. .. not really safe to ride
bikes, in my mind, to begin with. Happen to know the guy whose family started this
business back in the late '80s, sold it to Cruiser Bobs. And they stopped doing it because
they were receiving so much guff from Upcountry residents about doing this and the
inconvenienee that it was causing. And quite frankly, they can't believe that it has
continued...to this point, to this day still operating. Um .. .I, again, I, I, I understand that
a couple bad apples ruin it for everybody. But isn't that the case with just about every
law that's been enacted? It, it. .. people that obey the laws aren't the problems. It's the
ones that, that aren't respectful, aren't humble ... and don't realize that the public interest
comes first, not commercial. It's called the public trust resources, not commercial trust
resources. So, again, I favor the proposed ordinance and... would highly recommend
that a task force, more task force be taken to consider the different interest and concerns
of everyone--the National Park, State Highways, County Highways, residents along the
ways, public safety, police officers, emergency personnel that have to respond to these
calls. So, again, appreciate whatever sort of relief, control, regulation you could give us
on this matter. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Evans [sic]. Members, any question for the testifier?
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· .. Thank you very much.
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... Members, Mr. Evans [sic} was the last person to testify... that had
signed up prior to the meeting. We do have two ... additional testifiers that have signed
up during the meeting. And the first testifier, Mr. Phil Feliciano. And Mr. Feliciano will
be testifying on Public Works Item 42.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Feliciano approached the podium.

MR. FELICIANO: . . . Good morning.
Cruiser Phil's Volcano Riders.

My name

IS

Phil Feliciano.

I'm the owner of

· .. PW-42 ... brings out a lot of passion in.. .in people. And I'm very passionate about it
because I own a company. It's a family business. My question is this ordinance as
proposed...what exactly is it trying to do? Is it trying to do? Is it trying to take downhill
bicycle tours, a guided tour like myself. .. and by passing a law stop us from going down
Baldwin Avenue or County roads? When I read the ordinance, it, it doesn't make it quite
clear. Any bicycle tour on Maui, regardless of what. .. your route is ... will now be
required to have 5 million dollars worth of insurance. You heard Mr. Kosaka say... what
an increase that is. If that's your intent, you'd probably put me out of business, making a
lot of people happy. Wouldn't make my family happy.
· .. Wouldn't make me happy. We've always talked about having a task force ... talking
about let's talk story. Your first speaker here today told you no one has ever asked him
to talk story. I could provide a letter in writing to the first speaker. We asked him, let's
talk story, come along with us, give us your input. .. so we can make changes. Never
happened. I'm a member of the Kula Community Association. In an e-mail, we told
them, hey, come along... take a look at us from the inside out, and we'll see what we can
do. Never happened. But yet they stay, stand here before you telling you half truths.
Why? Let's talk story before you do this ... so we can get the police involved; we can get
you guys, as Members, involved... Public Works Director involved, and, and see what it
is we do. If we're breaking a law, then by all means ... stop that action. We'll stop the
action. But we're not breaking any laws. Are we going too fast? Are we going to slow?
This one says we're too fast. That one says we're too slow. What is it? Yeah, I'm upset.
Because we've never talked. We say in these meetings, let's create a task force and
figure this out. But we don't do that. You get another letter of complaint, we have
another meeting. We need to sit and talk, figure out what it is we do. If you want us off
County roads completely... will I still be able to get a permit? Somebody needs to tell
me that. Do I need to go get 5 million dollars of insurance to operate if I'm not riding on
a County road?
MR. JENSEN: Three minutes.
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MR. FELICIANO: That's what I'd like to know. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Feliciano. Members, any question for the testifier?
... Thank you, again.
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... The last testifier this morning ...will be testifying on Item PW-42,
is Jimm ... Crawler?
MR. CRAMER, FROM THE AUDIENCE: ... Cramer.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Cramer. I'm sorry. Mr. Cramer?
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Cramer approached the podium.

MR. CRAMER: ... Good morning, everyone .. .ladies and gentlemen. Thank you for taking
time to understand a little more about our bicycle industry. I am employed by Maui
Mountain Cruisers who, fortunately, has one of the best safety records on the mountain.
In 24 years of business, they've never been involved with any lawsuit with the County.
And this whole idea of raising the cost of insurance, pushing companies out of business
is outrageous. It's absolutely something that you should not do, shouldn't even consider
it. Number one, it's not gonna just affect the bike industry. It's gonna affect truck
drivers. It's gonna affect everybody. You're gonna be increasing insurance throughout
this whole thing. This County should be supporting business, not putting them out of
business. This is outrageous. Think about what you're doing. Our County Council over
here, he knows that that is against the law to put someone out of business. You cannot do
that. That's exactly what this bill will imply and you should take real serious thought
about your actions concerning raising these insurance. Realistically, if the County needs
more insurance, the County should have more insurance. But they haven't been sued--at
least our company hasn't been sued with the County in 24 years. There's no need for
this. You need to make some exceptions to your thinking. A million dollars worth of
insurance, which is ...throughout the whole State for businesses, being in business
period, is enough. If the County needs more, it's probably because the County is not
doing the job they should concerning the roadways and the areas that are being used by
bicyclists or anyone else. If there needs to be a maintenance improvement, it should be
made by the County. Take the responsibility to do that. You need more insurance and
you need to fund it? Do it. If you need more roads or better roads or pullouts ... the
things that will help this industry, you should do it. Think about what you're doing here
today. If you change this insurance rating, it will affect not just the bicycles, but it's
gonna affect every industry on our island. And I want you to think about that very
seriously as you approach this bill. I put on my note that if you wanna have an action
committee to discuss the bicycle industry overall, please put me on it. I would like to be
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part of that. I've gone with Mr. Molina to the community meetings. Hostility exists. He
wouldn't even let me test to my... testify there when I was there with him. And I guess it
was for good reason--they'd probably hang me up or something. But our industry is safe.
In fact, I've been authorized by my company to invite anyone in this room who is
interested in this bike industry, wanting to know a little more about it, to join us on this
bike ride. You'll be our guest. You do not have to ride a bicycle. Just come along. Hear
what our safety plans are, our. .. safety instructions to the people that are riding, and the
procedures that we follow to make it safe for everyone. And certainly the County should
be considering, maybe, some pullouts to make it safer for everyone-MR. JENSEN: Three minutes.
MR. CRAMER: --make it easier for all the people using these roads. Thank you very much.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Cramer. Members, any questions? Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Cramer-MR. CRAMER, FROM THE AUDIENCE: Oh... yes.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: --could I ask you a question?
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Cramer returned to the podium.

VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: ... You made reference to the fact that we were at a community
meeting together, Mr. Cramer.
MR. CRAMER: Yes .. .{inaudible} . ..
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah. And thank you for coming. But I don't ever recall restricting
your testimony. I know you were-MR. CRAMER: Well-VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: --part of that, I believe this was the community meeting, Makawao
Main Street-MR. CRAMER: Makawao.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Right. And, and you're-MR. CRAMER: You and I worked together.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, yeah. And you're correct, there was hostility in, you know,
from some members of the community. But at the same time, you have to understand
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their frustrations and I'm just trying to do my job to try and find some type of. . .I guess
solution to the issues that have been brought about. Now, you mentioned you'd like to be
part of a committee, a task force ... and you're .. .I guess have been somewhat critical of
the County and not trying to find the solution. What, what. . .in addition to what you
have stated, then, what can we do about the companies that are not. .. you know,
complying with the law or are causing aggravation with members of our community?
Like Kahu Maxwell had said, you have people who are leading the bike tours are, you
know, inciting residents to get upset with them. How can we police that? I mean if, you
know, what, what can we do? Because it, as it's been stated before, it's afew bad apples
that are causing the problem. We need solutions from within the industry. I don't know
if the industry can police itself. So that's why it has come down to this where
we're... the, this Committee is taking a bold step, as the way I see it, to bring people to
the table and to get the, you know, get these problems resolved. Can you give us your
comments on that?
MR. CRAMER: Well, I appreciate your thoughts along those lines. Certainly road
rage ... whether it's with bicycles or any other situation, is outrageous. And it cannot be
allowed. Our bicycle industry's been around a long time. People that live Upcountry
know it. I would say 95 percent of the time, as I cruise lead down this mountain with
guests following me, the people that are going by are appreciative of us taking the steps
necessary, safe steps, to get them around us. I'm usually getting the shaka, not the one
finger shaka, but the regular shaka because of their appreciation. I don't think that you
realize this. I think if you come on our bike ride, you'll see that for yourselves. Certainly
there are exceptions. When somebody's late for work and they get stuck behind a bike
team, I'm sure they're frustrated. We do everything we can--at least within our
company--to pull over at a safe spot, number one for our bikers, but a safe spot for that
driver that's coming around us so he can get around US quickly and safely without being a
problem. Certainly when we slow down .. .it takes us a little while to get back up to
speed. And we really don't impede traffic. We're doing at minimum speed out there that
is aceeptable by the County. And I think that you need to keep that in mind as you deal
with, maybe, permits. If there's some regulations that these other companies should at
least comply with, maybe as a committee, as a group we can form some of
these .. .guidelines that must be followed by the, the bicycle industry. Certainly, our own
kids, grandkids and whatnot that are out on bicycles, we should be doing everything we
can in this County to make this a safe spot for bicycles. I come from Colorado. Some 27
years ago I moved to Maui. Colorado is probably one of the most bike friendly states
you'll ever go to. Maybe you might wanna learn some things from them, discuss it with
some of their county people how they feel about bicycles, how they feel about bike paths,
how they feel about some of the things that are being done to make it safe, and
also ...make it viable and workable for everyone. Certainly there's gonna be problems as
we make changes to make it safer. That's kind of up to us ... we're part of this County.
We certainly wanna be part of, of this community and we don't wanna be the ones
causing problems. I mean, this is our livelihood. I mean, you start cutting into
increasing our cost to do business, you're gonna have to do that for every business on the
island. If you do it for one, you're gonna have to do it for all. And I don't think that
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that's an acceptable solution. Certainly if the County has a problem because the roads are
not safe, they need to address that. They need to get out there. I know years ago when
Velma was here ... we were talking about the bicycle industry. And one of the things that
came up was, was bike paths. Well. .. at one time, we actually had funding from the
Federal government to put bike paths ... paths all the way down to the, the beach. We
threw it away because of a few shower trees. Certainly...that doesn't make sense to me.
Certainly it's something that if had been done ten years ago, we wouldn't be discussing
what we're discussing right now.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Cramer.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, and one last question, Chair. So just briefly, Mr. Cramer, like
Mr. Feliciano, are you willing to sit down with... the group so, such as lead by
Ms. Holroyde and others to try and work out ...
MR. CRAMER: Certainly. And I've been attending all the Police Department meetings
concerning the bicycle industry. I feel that I'm quite knowledgeable. I've been in the
industry, well, since before it got started. It actually is helping business on Maui. I was
in the printing industry. I printed the very first rack cards for Cruiser Bob ... as he formed
this industry. And I take pride in that. It helped my business. It's helping other
businesses. Don't disregard that. These businesses are paying taxes, too. And they
deserve a fair break as well.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Cramer.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, thank you. Thank you, Mr. Cramer. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah. Any more questions for the testifier? Again, thank you very
much for being here this morning. Mr. Cramer was the last testifier to sign up.
· .. Is anybody in the audience that wanna testify at this time?
· .. Seeing none, the Chair would like to close pub lie testimony and also ...
· .. we've received written testimony from several testifiers. If there's no objections, we
will accept the written testimony and at this time we'll close public testimony.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: No objections.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you very much .
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... Members, this morning, we have three items, like I mentioned
earlier. The first item on the agenda is Public Works Item 72, designating the Director of
Public Work and Environmental Management as the authorized representative to grant
permission to install utility poles.
ITEM NO. 72:

DESIGNATING THE DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT AS THE AUTHORIZED
REPRESENTATIVE TO GRANT PERMISSION TO INSTALL
UTILITY POLES (C.C. No. 06-243)

CHAIR PONTANILLA: This is a result of County Communication No. 06-243, transmitting a
proposed resolution entitled:
designating the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management as the authorized representative to grant permission to install
utility poles pursuant to Chapter 12.16, Maui County Code. The purpose of the proposed
resolution is to renew the Council's authorization of the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management ... to approve routine installation of utility poles in cases
wherc the number of poles to be installed does not exceed six and the height of such
poles does not exceed the height of the existing poles. At this time, 1'd like to call on
Director Arakawa to provide some comments.
MR. ARAKAWA: ... Thank you, Mr. Chair. As you've noted, the item pertains to a proposed
resolution which was introduced by the Council Chair, which would renew the Council's
authorization to the Director of Public Works and Environmental Management to
administratively approve installation of utility poles in cases where the number of poles
do not exceed six and the height of such poles does not exceed the height of the existing
poles. There were two previous resolutions which granted the authority to the Director.
Resolution 00-100 granted this authority which was to be reviewed after two years. And
Resolution Number 03-23 granted this authority for two years. And this authority
expired on February 7, 2005. The proposed resolution would simply extend the same
authority to the Director for another two years. The Chair's proposal is that a more
permanent approach to this proposed situation can be discussed during this two-year time
frame. We are in support of the extension. That concludes my comments.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Director. At this time, the Chair would like to call on
Corporation Counsel in regards to the length of the temporary assignment. Because of
the Charter Amendment change that will split the current Department of Public
Works ... and Environmental Management, you know, what ...what group will be
handling... or what Department will be responsible for this particular reso? At this time,
the Chair would like to call on the ... Corporation Counsel to provide some comments.
MS. YOUNG: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
... As far as which Department? We haven't given that particularly a lot of. .. a lot of
review. We would just note for the, for the Committee that currently the Division that
processes these, that processes these types of request cnrrently is Development Services
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Administration. And Development Serviees Administration would be under. .. under the
split would be under the new Department of Public Works.
NOTE:

Very long silence.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... Thank you very much, Corporation Counsel. Members ...
· .. 1'd like to ... call your attention to ...
· .. a memo that was transmitted from Corporation Counsel to the Chair on November the
15th , on the proposed revised resolution. And the resolution will indicate that the
proposed, proposed temporary approval will be for six months, ending June 30 th •••
· .. of 2007. So at this time, the Chair would like to ... call on the Members if you have
any questions for the Public Works Director, as well as the Corporation Counsel.
Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good morning, Mr. Arakawa. You
mentioned in your testimony that the authority to grant the installation of these utility
poles had expired in February 7, 2005. And here we are, November 20 th ••• or is it 21 st,
2006. So over a year went by. Can you tell us why... you know, here we are, the
authority expired and it's lapsed this long? What, basically what happened?
CHAIRPONTANILLA: Mr. Arakawa?
MR. ARAKAWA: Councilmember Molina, Yes, actually...that was just an oversight ... (end
of tape, start 2A) . .. could have caught that when the resolution expired. I did ... have the
opportunity to mention to our staff that from this point forward, we don't have the
authorization to administratively approve these utility poles. Therefore, all of the
pending applications have to be sent up to the Council. And I guess that's what had
triggered the Council Chair to submit the resolution which would... reauthorize the, the
Director to ... allow some administrative discretion in approving ... these, these minor
requests. Mr. Chair, also .. .if I may...to elaborate on Councilmember Molina's
question, I did ...have the opportunity to check ... our files to see how many
Administrative approvals were given during this period from February to the present.
And there were actually II such approvals that were given. So ... either. .. of course
these poles have all. .. already been erected, so if the Committee so chooses or the
Council so chooses, we can either resubmit these as after-the-fact approvals to the
Council, or the Council may opt to ... approve the reso ... resolution retroactively to
February. So ... either way, we can, we can do it.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: ... So, Mr. Arakawa, if I could ask another question, Mr. Chairman.
I guess ... any .. .is there anything we could implement into this ordinance [sic} to prevent
something like this from happening again? I guess to prevent in any future administrative
oversights ... can we get any suggestions from you?
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MR. ARAKAWA: Well, the resolution is basically intended to be a temporary measure. And
my understanding is that the ... Council Chair is really looking for some sort of a
permanent solution to how we are gonna handle these types of in... these types of cases.
So therefore .. .if the Council passes this resolution, we'll come forward with a proposed
bill for an ordinance to the Council to suggest a proposed, you know, method, how, as to
how we can deal with this on a permanent basis.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Question for Corporation Counsel. And ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Go ahead, Mr. Molina.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: The Director has mentioned that there were 11 such approvals after
the expiration date. So ... what would be the more appropriate? I mean, if we just
approve this measure today as is without taking into consideration the 11 prior approvals?
Is that appropriate? 'Cause I, for me I would think it's appropriate that we at least
address, look back at all the, all the 11 prior cases that were approved after the expiration
date. 'Cause it. .. could cause some concern for some people and .. .it does for me. Can I
get comment from you?
MS. YOUNG: ... I, I would concur with Director Arakawa's assessment. Basically if the
authorization were extended, then that would cover the II that were approved by the
Director at the time.
And ... and if. .. the authorization.. .in other words,
if. . .alternatively, if, if for whatever reason the authorization you provide, if you pass the
resolution or in the event you don't pass the resolution, then those 11 would have to come
for approval, and it would be after-the-fact because they're already installed. But it
would have to come before Council, each one, for approval. .. per
the ... per. .. Chapter 12.16.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: So then if a complaint is filed by a community group over something
that was approved that did not have the authorize, you know, there was no authorization
involved in it and ... you know, someone complains that, hey, these poles were put up and
the Director did not have the authorization under the law, then are we subject to
challenge, then?
NOTE:

Very long silence.

MS. YOUNG: ... We, we could look at drafting some language that makes it clearer that
this .. .extends the current. .. the current. .. authorization from the previous ... from the
previous resolution--ifthat's the will of, ofthe Committee.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. I'm sorry to give you such a difficult question, but I'll,
Mr. Chairman, I'll be maybe working with your Staff or from my staff we'll be drafting
some questions for Corporation Counsel to respond to in regard, in writing in regards to
this matter. Thank you.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Molina. I got a question. In regards to some
developments that probably come forward or has come forward in, in previous years and
installation of pole lines is a means of providing service to a particular subdivision. Now
at the Planning Commission, if they go through Planning Commission and it's approved
by Planning, the Planning Commission, do they still need Public Works and the Council
approval to go ahead and, and have that authorization to install those poles?
NOTE:

Very long silence.

MS. YOUNG: ... And maybe I would have to ... do a little guesswork here, but I'm guessing
that the reason why the subdivision would be before the Commission, the Planning
Commission would be because it either needs an SMA permit or. .. or zoning or some
sort of approval that the Planning Commission gives or, or makes a recommendation of.
But that doesn't obviate the need for other types of approvals. And here .. .if.. .if the
subdivision requires ... this type of installation of, of utility poles in order to get
approved, then it would still have to go through the process that is set forth in
Chapter 12.16, Maui County Code.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any more questions for. .. the Administration?
Member Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. Mr. Arakawa, because we
don't know how many times the Director exercised ... the authority with, with the
approval at this particular point in time, can the Department tell us whether or not there
was a requirement also during this period of time--which is from 2000 to 205 [sic} where
the Department was required to, in fact, still report to, to the Council in terms of the
Director's approval?
MR. ARAKAWA: Councilmember Mateo ...there were, the previous resolutions were in, in
effect--I think the wording, if you look at the wording in the .. .initial resolution, it was a
little vague as far as expiring. I think the wording, basically, says that. .. the Council will
review the language after two years. It doesn't say that the resolution would expire after
two years. So I, I did not take that to mean that those requests that occurred after
two ... two years from the effective date of the initial resolution and when the second
resolution was enacted were in violation .
. . . So I don't know the answer to that particular question. But otherwise, the, there are
11. .. approvals which were given administratively after February 2005 to the present.
And that's the only ones that I. . .I'm certain of that. .. are in question at, at least at this
point.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So during, during the, the period that the Department
had authority... did the ... was the Department then also required to provide a quarterly
report to this Council during those 2002, 2005 period?
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NOTE:

Silence,

MR. ARAKAWA: '" The initial resolution called for a quarterly report. And I believe we've
been providing those on a fairly regular basis to the Council. Second resolution called for
a report on a semi-annual basis. And I. . .1 believe that also has been provided to the
Council on a, a regular basis. In fact, that's what kind of triggered this .. .latest
resolution, was that the semi-annual report was about to be submitted and we ... then said,
you know, we really don't have the authorization, so therefore, all of the applicants need
to submit. .. all of their requests for approval to the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. And then I guess to continue on the, the reference
to .. .1, I think you mentioned a little bit earlier that. .. well, maybe, Mr. Chair, it was you
who mentioned that the request for this resolution is for a six-month period.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So from now until the six-month period, should this resolution
pass, can you tell us what the permanent approach is gonna be? Have the Department
already started working on ... on this permanent approach instead of the continuum of
resolutions being passed for extensions?
MR. ARAKAWA: ... We haven't finalized that yet. But I can tell you generally most of
the ... most if not all of the ... Administrative approvals that we have processed have been
noncontroversial. I think it's worked fairly well in, in my opinion because it, it's ...many
times dealing with a very... either small subdivisions or in, in, in cases ... on duplexes,
single-family dwellings, those types of things where .. .it's a very minor type of request.
So it's, it's been worked .. .it, it's worked fairly well. There have been concerns that
perhaps neighbors should be notified ... perhaps they should be mailing... to the abutting
owners. And so we'll evaluate that at, you know, and, and come forward with a proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So there's nothing tangible at this particular point.
MR. ARAKAWA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: You're just starting to work on that permanency.
MR. ARAKAWA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any more questions?
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... I have one question. In regards to installation on Department of Hawaiian Home
Lands projects ... does this Council need to approve the installation of the more than six
poles in a subdivision?
NOTE:

Very long silence.

MR. ARAKAWA: ... Corporation Counsel is indicating that, yes ...they would also have to
submit if they provide, if they are proposing... overhead utility poles.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... Thank you. Members, any more questions? Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chairman. Mr. Director. .. with regards to these
approvals, do you or Maui Electric typically notify the community about these utility
poles going up, six or less utility poles within the neighborhood?
MR. ARAKAWA: No, the normal process is that it just gets done administratively. 'Cause as
I've mentioned, it's .. .it's been fairly noncontroversial. .. as far as our experience is
concerned. And there, there've really been no notification. If it's more than six or if the
poles are higher than the existing poles, then it comes to the Council and the Council
decides in a public meeting whether or not to grant that, that request.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Chair, I, I think we should make changes. I
think we should shift into looking at notifying our community members ...whenever,
whether it be one pole or 30 poles. I think we should look at some type of process to
notify the community. And I would be in favor of incorporating some type of language
into this proposal today that would at least give the Director the option to know the,
notify the community members as well as the electric company. Yeah, 'cause I think it's
a courtesy, especially in the area that I represent. People wauna keep it as rural as
possible and to protect our, the view planes that are in the area. So for me,
Mr. Chairman, I would look at, you know, trying to implement some type of language in,
into this resolution that could at least. .. for lack of a better term, maybe extend the
courtesy to the neighbors that, hey, a couple of utility poles are gonna come up, it could
impact your view plane. At least make them be aware instead of them finding out in the
morning they see a telephone pole being erected in front of their .. . (laughter). .. their
window, you know. So those are my comments, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina. Any more comments?
... If not the Chair would like to call the morning break before I make a recommendation
on this item. And we'll return to the Chambers at 10:40.
RECESS:

10:24 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:45 a.m.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... (gavel) . .. The November 21 s" 2006 Public Works Committee
meeting is now back in session. Thank you very much, Members, for that recess.
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: ... Members, any more questions in regards to Public Works Item ...
. . . for. .. 72 for both Administration?
... If not, the Chair would like to recommend ... that we approve and .. .(cleared
throat) . .. we approve ... Public Works Item 72, designating the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management as the authorized representative to grant permission to
install utility poles and the filing of the communication.

VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: ... Second.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: It's been moved by Member Molina, second by Member Mateo. Any
discussion? Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'll support this measure at this time
to get this out of Committee. But I would like to ask. .. 1 guess once this...this proposal
expires--if I'm correct, June 30th of 2007--that when a permanent solution is brought up,
that some type of language or trigger is put into the ordinance that would give the public
the opportunity to appeal the Director's decision if in the event six or less poles are put
up. Because I think it's important that the public be heard and they have a chance to at
least be notified or made aware that utility poles--whether it be one or six are going up in
their neighborhood. Because as it is right now ... as it was stated, there seems to be no
process of notification to the surrounding neighbors of someone or who's gonna be
putting up the utility pole. So I would like to see that incorporated and ... even... prior to
June 30th ••• at the, I guess, the Director's discretion that there be some interim or some
type of...notification process be implemented. That way, I think it, it would alleviate a
lot of potential hostility between neighbors and the County as welL Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina. And...we'll be ... having the Public
Works and Environmental Management Department to, to look at your concerns. At the
same time, I would like to recommend that the Department also contact the phone
company here, as well as the electric company in regards to pole installation within the
County road right of ways. So any more discussion, Members?
... All in favor ofthe--oh, Member Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... Chairman, have you decided which route you will like to
consider regarding those 11. .. administratively approved request. .. during the so-called
interim period?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: At this time, the Chair would like to ...
. . . have the Public Works Director provide us with that information in regards to the
11 installations that were done previously...to provide us with some information. And if
we do have some public concerns, we'll take it up.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you .
. . . I'd just like to correct what I just said. In regards to the resolution, the resolution is a
revised resolution. If there's no objections, the Chair would like to note that the
resolution is a revised resolution that's dated November the 15th .
COUNCILMEMBER _ _ : No objection.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: All in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Aye.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Any opposed?
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: ... Thank you very much. The motion is unanimously... approved.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama, Mateo, Vice-Chair Molina,
and Chair Pontanilla.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution and FILING of
communication.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: The second item we do have this morning is Public Works Item 42,
downhill bike, bicycling tours.
ITEM NO. 42:

DOWNHILL BICYCLE TOURS (C.c. No. 05-318)

CHAIR PONTANILLA: This is a result of County Communication Number 05-318, relating to
downhill bicycle tours, specifically the lack of enforcement of traffic laws. The
Committee is in receipt of a proposed bill dated October 24th , 2006 from the Department
of Corporation Counsel entitled: a bill for an ordinance amending Chapter 5.22, Maui
County Code, relating to bicycle tour business. The purpose of the proposed bill is to
increase the current liability insure, insurance requirements needed in order to obtain a
license to operate a bicycle ...tour business. Before I call on the Director, at this time the
Chair would like to recognize that we do have members of the Police Department here, as
well as Mr. Lito [sic} from the Finance Department as resource persons if you need to
call on them. At this time, the Chair would like to call on Mr. Arakawa for some
comments.
MR. ARAKAWA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Public Works Committee last met on this matter
in March of 2006. One of the issues raised by the Committee at that time was the
preparation of a traffic impact analysis for downhill bicycling tours operating on County
roadways. Based on this analysis, this ... plan could then provide guidance to formulate
solutions to address any safety concerns. A draft scope of work was formulated, and a
request for supplemental funding of 250,000 dollars ...was being considered. There are
also considerations to include this as a Fiscal Year '08 request which would then be
reviewed by the Council as part of next year's budget process. Also, Corporation
Counsel has submitted a bill for the Committee's review, which among other items
requires liability coverage of 5 million dollars as a condition of obtaining a bicycle tour
permit. The current provisions require liability coverage of 1 million dollars. That
concludes my... my comments.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you... Director Arakawa. At this time, the Chair would like to
call on a member of the Police Department, or all three members of the Police
Department to make some comments in regards to this proposal. We do have
Captain Milton Matsuoka, as well as Sergeant Scott Migita, and Sergeant Barry Aoki.
NOTE:

Very long pause while the representatives of the Department ofPolice approached the floor.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... Captain Matsuoka?
MR. MATSUOKA: Hi, good morning, Chair. And good morning, Council Members.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: If you do have any comments in regards to the proposal. .. or any
update in regards to the enforcement as far as downhill bicycling?
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MR. MATSUOKA: ... Okay.. .I'll, I'll refer to Sergeant Aoki-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MR. MATSUOKA: --at this time.
MR. AOKl: ... Good morning, Chair Pontanilla. Good morning, Council Members. I'm
Sergeant Barry Aoki with the Traffic Section of the Police Department.
We
had ... previously conducted, earlier this year, an enforcement action involving downhill
bicycle tours, which resulted in a few citations, as you've read in The Maui News.
Sometime again this year we'll be again heading up a group of officers to ... monitor the
situation and also any kind of enforcement action. Excuse me, and take any kind of
enforcement action necessary.
· .. A majority... seem to think that the, the bicyclists are the ones always wrong during
the, the traffic or con, conducting, committing traffic violations. But there's a equal
number of motorists out there ... doing the same thing. And a few of 'em are like running
the stop signs and speeding.
· .. Okay, as far as for the ... the insurance proposal. .. that will probably be ... best
addressed by Sergeant Migita, he's the one that. .. reviews the permits as they come
through.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Sergeant Migita?
MR. MIGITA: ... Good morning. My name is Sergeant Scott Migita. I'm the Administrative
Sergeant in charge of the .. .I, what I do is I review all the permits that come through,
whether it be for any particular road closure for an event of such ... of such which would
include ... any road races. As a matter of fact, we have one coming up ... up in the
Haleakala area this coming week. But. .. as far as the insurance goes, as long as ... you
know, I, they have, they're covered, we don't, we require a... a million dollar policy, at
least for the road races. But. .. you know, as far as increasing the, the amount. .. you
know, at this particular time I don't have no, you know, comment regarding that, any
increases. We had no problem, you know, in the past with any, fortunately so far with
any incidences occurring ... due to ... you know, the, the event in itself so far. You know,
including such big events such as the Maui Marathon that we just had. Previously, I'm
not sure what the record is in the past with that, but you know there may have been some
record of it. But as far as my experience, there have been nothing that, you know, that
has transpired as a result of. .. you know, lack of insurance ...
· .. regarding these events. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
· .. Any more comment?
- 29 -

PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County ofMaui

November 21, 2006

... That's it?
MR. MIGITA: Yeah, that's it.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, auy questions for Maui Police Department?
Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Chainnau. Good morning. For the .. .I guess,
Sergeaut Aoki. The type of citations that were issued to the bike tour companies,
typically what were the majority ofthe type of infractions-MR. AOKI: Uh-VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: --that they were being cited for?
MR. AOKI: The majority of the infractions or violations were mostly equipment violations ... as
far as like reflectors required.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
MR. AOKI: At that time, they didn't have or they didn't do auy type of. . .like moving
violations as far as not riding to the right side or ...
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
MR. AOKI: ... anything like that.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thauk you, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Chair. At this time, the Chair would like to recognize
Member Anderson for being here this morning. Welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thauk you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Any more questions for the Police Department?
... Member Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... Urn .. .it's Sergeant. .. Migita?
MR. MIGITA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you for being here this morning. So you're the one
responsible for reviewing the bike tour pennits when they're up for renewal?
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MR. MIGITA: I have not. .. re, reviewed any. If, if one came through, yes, I would go ahead
and take a look at that. ill... yes, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Urn ...
· .. so I'm not sure if you're the person I should ask this.
· .. When, when you guys did a, a recent ...
· .. I don't know what the term is, sweep ... of the Upcountry situation, bike tour
situation, did ... did anybody check to make sure that all the current tours have current
permits with the County?
MR. MIGITA: Okay, I, just to clarify a little bit. 1. .. had, have not, 'til this date reviewed
any... bike tour permits. I've reviewed permits in the past ...
· .. for other events, with the exception of any, well, with the exception of bike tours. So
I have not had any experience yet with, with bike ... bike tours in particular. Just with
other road events.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And-MR. MIGITA: You know?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And then so who reviews the permits when they come up
for renewal?
MR. MATSUOKA: Can I just clarify? It, the only reason why he hasn't. .. been able to review
any, he's only been the Administrative Sergeant for a couple of months now. And so I
think .. .if any bicycle tour permits do come through, though, he will be reviewing them
from this point on.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so who's been reviewing them prior to him coming on
board?
MR. MATSUOKA: It's always been the Administrative Sergeant. And I think in the past we've
had, actually a couple ... changes. We had Sergeant Mark Vickers prior to Sergeant
Migita, and also Sergeant Mitchell Pellazar that was ... approved permits prior to that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so would you happen to know if all of the bike tours
are currently permitted? Because I've heard they aren't.
MR. MATSUOKA: Okay, that I wouldn't be able to comment on. I know that we have seen
bike permits come through in the past, but I don't know if it was for all
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bike ... companies. And I, again, 1. . .I'm not sure how many bike companies there
actuall yare out there that are doing tours.
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... You know, it says that within three days upon receipt
of an application, the Director. .. being ... being ... the Director of Finance shall submit a
copy of the application to the Department of Police. And within 20 working days from
the receipt, the Department of Police shall submit to, to the Director a written report with
any recommendations or special conditions which may be necessary or desirable. That's
what I'm trying to get at, Mr. Chair--is .. .is what kind of report does the Department
issue to the Director of Finance and has there ever been any statements in this report as to
recommendations or special conditions which may be necessary or desirable. But doesn't
seem like either any of these officers-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --have been involved in that.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: We'll put something in writing for some information. Also, this
morning we do have Lito Vila from the DMV ... representing the Finance Department.
Maybe we can him the same question.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Great. Thank you. Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Members, any more questions for the officers?
· .. Ifnot--oh... Sergeant Aoki?
MR. AOKI: Yeah, thank you, Chair Pontanilla. I just wanted to add in more information to
Councilmember Molina's question regarding citations. There were 9 reports documented
for equipment violations, and 8 citations were given for failing to ride or moving
violations failing to ride on the right edge of the roadway.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
· .. Member Hokarna?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: To our Department.
· .. How would you assess the situation of the downhill bike...tours in regards to
the ... safety of our ... (end of tape, start 2E) . .. is, is it a concern to the Department?
It's ...too many riders on the type of road that they wishing to utilize?
MR. AOKI: ... I guess--
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... How many blind curves?
NOTE:

Silence.

MR. AOKI: ... Well, just looking at, you know, just from my own experience, I, although I
haven't actually... been up to Haleakala in a while and I haven't really experienced any
personal experiences with the bike tours themselves, I mean, just driving the road, you
know, it is a very curvy road. There are a couple... more than a few that, you know, it's
kind of like a blind curve. You, you, you cannot really see around the curve until you're
actually into it. But. .. as far as actual complaints? I'd have to go check with our, you
know, analyst to see if she has actual complaints about that. I don't, I don't think we had
many actual, formal complaints. Although I've had people come up to me and speak to
me personally about, you know, complaints they had about the bike tours, but nothing as
far as actual documentation, though.

· . . In recall.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
· .. If part of the issues ... that we've been hearing is, one, safety to the amount of
ridership we, which relates to how long you may have to wait behind a bike group ... and
potential hazards along the roadside, does your Department ...
· .. consider the reduction of. .. how many we permit to utilize the road for a commercial
business as, as an option that we should consider this morning? The park has limited, I
believe, to five ... companies where each one has, you know, a certain maximum amount
that they can bring into the National Park. Should we be looking at. . .limitations and a
maximum that we allow on the roads during per day, especially during daylight
hours ...to minimize potential issues?
MR. AOKI: Yeah, I know the National Park has a lot of their own restrictions as far as how
many tours and the amount of people in each group, I guess, that they're allowed. And I
guess that's something that the County can be looking at also. I mean, as far as the
impact on the roadway and the, and the drivers, yeah. But like I said.. .if you're looking
at just from the standpoint of... complaints, like I said, I, you know and I have to go back
and verify that, but-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm not interested in complaints, Captain. I'm more
interested about if the Department from a safety standpoint, a operational standpoint of
enforcing the County's and State laws ... at this point in time with the Department's
experience, if you feel. .. that placing a limitation on how many companies can do
business on County roads for commercial purposes and how, how many riders each
company can have--if that is a reasonable alternative or another option for us to consider
regarding the downhill bicycle tours.
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MR. AOKI: Yeah, I would think that any time you ...would limit the amount of numbers, that's
gonna help us as far as enforcement. Again, it's gonna be difficult for us to enforce
up ... along Crater Road anyway, to get up there because, again, that's, you're talking
about. .. being outside the main population of our beat boundaries. Although that is
within our beat boundaries, you know, the calls for service, again, don't warrant an
officer to be up there all the time. So any time, to me, is ...there is some kind of a
restriction ... as far as ... that goes, I think that's something that definitely can be looked
at. And I think ...just because of the impact that they have on the roadway and ... and
how it impact the drivers.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... Okay. Well, I understand what, what you're saying
regarding staffing and the department's ... capabilities to perform .
. . . Would the Department be receptive if another way we consider addressing this issue
is requiring each downhill company to have a certified, some kind of certified employee
that will take the responsibility of. .. of. .. maintaining and operating the downhill portion
to Department standards? And if not, they lose their certification and they can no longer
utilize the County's roads for commercial businesses?
MR. AOKI: You mean, like a safety officer or something?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Or a...ride inspector or whatever you, whatever we think is
appropriate.
MR. AOKI: You mean within, I mean, the company will designate someone like that?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes.
NOTE:

Long silence.

MR. AOKI: ... Well, I don't, I don't see a, a... a negative thing to that. I mean.. .I would
think that as long as ...
. . . yeah, the person is certified and ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: They would have to meet the... your Department's standards
and requirements. You know, obviously gotta, they need to know traffic laws ... they
would need to know what is the appropriate equipment requirements .. .licensing
requirements. Those type of things.
MR. AOKI: So there's-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: First aid requirements.
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MR. AOKI: So basically that company will designate someone to work with us as far as, or,
or. .. have a, comply with any kind of policies that we may come up with?
... Yeah, I, I don't, I don't see an issue with that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Is that better than what we currently have ...re, regarding the
industry at this time?
MR. AOKI: Well, at this time, I don't think we have anything .. .like that. I know although
we've had...meetings with the bike tours to let them know what the laws are and ... and
road, you know, roadway laws are, I mean, we don't have actually... any set procedures
or policies for the companies to follow. No, we don't.
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... Okay. Thank you very much for your response. Yes?
MR. MIGITA: Okay... as far as ... Councilmember Hokama, do you mean as far as checking to
see if these...tour companies are in ... are following all necessary regulations? Uh ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
I, I was just thinking aloud, Sergeant Migita, that
maybe ... you know, obviously we have community issues. We have a... business
industry that, you know, has concerns also about overregulation. And I'm just wondering
if one way to approach this is we require them to be like policing from internally.
MR. MIGITA: As-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You wauna do business in the County, you must have this
license or permit. To get this, you must have an employee designated for certain things
that the Department can call. ..Fire Department can call for response and should there,
something goes wrong, that person...who is responsible will need to ... comment, to
comment back to the appropriate agencies ... and if found negligent, that company loses
that permit and can no longer operate on County roads in a commercial. .. venture.
MR. MIGITA:
As, as far as, I, I believe you're speaking about as far as, like
enforcement. .. primarily. The, the initial. .. permit, of course, would come through,
through us-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. MIGITA: --that, you know, as far as reviewing it. But maybe the enforcement portion
would be something that would be more of a challenge to, you know, to be up there,
especially with just one ... officer encompassing the entire Upcountry...Kula area,
primarily. What, what had been done ... you know, as far as your. .. I'm not sure if
you're familiar with the ocean recreational activities--
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. MIGITA: --pennits. You know so, and somewhere along that line where I believe we have
two designated-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. MIGITA: --you know ... security-type officers that. .. checks, you know, for ocean
recreational activities pennits as well as camping pennits. Maybe, you know, somewhere
along that line where we could, you know, have someone, you know ... to ... enforce, or
not "enforee", but regulate the ... you know, the pennitting process in that
fashion ... might be an idea.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
· .. Again, gentlemen, I'm just thinking out loud to see if there's other ways that we
may...want this Committee to, to ... consider as, as alternative options.
MR. MATSUOKA: Okay, now I guess another question I might have is you're talking about if,
you know, the person is or the company's found to be ncgligent. I mean, are you looking
at maybe, possibly having us decide whether the company was negligent? Or is that
gonna be decided... you know, through some other agency or through court, the court
or. . .I mean-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, Captain, I, I. ..haven't thought it out that, that-MR. MATSUOKA: Oh, okay ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --far out yet. Obviously, though, yeah, they, they .. .most
decision making .. .(laughter) . .. if it's based on standards upfront and you know, you
violate three of the five standards, you lose your license.
· .. That's upfront for everybody.
MR. MATSUOKA: Yeah, and I think-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Whether or not we do an appeal. .. procedure and who would
that appeal procedure go to ... you know, it's something I haven't. .. thought out that, that
far out. I'm just wondering if that is . .. an option that the Police feel addresses some of
the issues regarding the safety net, the safcty of the industry ...
· .. obvious con, confrontation and contention where, between the resident sector and this
business industry group. I'm just trying to find ways of how we can... down flame,
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down, you know, down ... you know, downplay the, the problem before it becomes actual
confrontations on the roadside.
MR. MATSUOKA: Yeah, 1. . .I believe just like Sergeant Migita said that, you know, even with
this ocean activities things, that we've had people, you know, if we're aware of someone
that's doing a lot of violations, then when they're, you know, their permit comes up, their
yearly permit application comes up, then because ofthat and we have concerns about one
particular. .. person involved, then ... wen, definitely that's something that we look at
when we decide whether we approve the permit or not. So if we're aware of, like I said,
violations of, you know, a certain company, then we'll take that into consideration. We
already do that so ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MR. AOKl: Uh-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mister. .. Sergeant Aoki?
MR. AOKI: Thank you. To ... address some of Councilmember Hokama's questions as far as
recommendations, in our Traffic Section earlier this year, we had assigned officer
Jeffrey Mahoney to conduct visual inspections ... observations, eventually led to
enforcement action. One of his recommendations was to ... possibly limit the number of
permits issued for downhill bike tours. Part of the other observations that he noticed was
on the sunrise downhill tours, within a 8-minute period, there was about 100 bicyclists
coming down .
. . . So his recommendation would be maybe to space it out. Or with the smaller amount
of tours allowed, it would space out the, the groups. And so the, the motorists wouldn't
have to be ... following four or five different companies down Haleakala, or Crater Road.
You know, something like that might be ... you know, possible. The other thing that you
had brought up as far as maybe someone ... a safety officer, like the Captain had
mentioned or someone in each company... they could maybe have, form a group like the
helicopter operators did a while back. And they can kind of police themselves, maybe. I
talked with Mr. Cramer. He's with the... one of the downhill bike companies. And
he... seems to be the exception to the rule. I mean, all of the other companies have,
probably have attorneys. And they have a minimum requirements of what the, the guide
has to read to the people. And as far as enforcing it, I don't know if they enforce it. But
souuds like Mr. Cramer does on his side, and the other people just fulfilling the
requirements from the attorneys--okay, you gotta read everybody the rules, you gotta tell
them not to do this, not to do that. And you know maybe he can come up with some
ideas as far as the bicycle tours if they wanna stay in existence and, and ... continue with
the operations. But also I believe if we ... you know, the bicycle tour or the bicycle,
downhill bicycle tours, one of the, one of the safer. . .it's, it's not as unsafe as some
people make it out to be. 'Cause this year so far we had 17 fatalities involving motor
vehicles... none with bicycle or downhill bicycle tours, as far as them being involved
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with a motor vehicle crash. I mean, there's some accidents or, or some things that the
riders go off of the road on their own. We had, I think, one death. And that was from
landing ... over the gulch or something. Some of them fall down. They... they, they get
scrapped up. But lot of it is, is the rider ability or lack of ability. Some people will admit
to it. Some people won't. But as far as being involved with a motor vehicle crash, we
haven't had any of the downhill bicycle tours this year. And not even, I don't think even
last year we had any.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. AOKI: So their safety record is, is pretty good. But. .. they could do additional things to
help ... appease the community, you know, the motoring public that they gotta share the
road with. And some of the things would be spacing out their groups ... maybe the, the
permit process can restrict the, or, or. .. you know maintain a certain number of permits
allowed for this, this type of activity. That would be all step in the right direction. And
also if the bike tour companies wanna form a group where they can police themselves
instead of having us to jump in ... then everybody suffers.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh. Thank you, Sergeant. Chairman, thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any more questions? Member Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. Sergeant Aoki, good
morning. The .. .I don't know for the lack of another word, the sweep that was done in
the number of citations that was provide, was given to one of the operators, was, was this
part of an, an, an actual process or routine that the Department has in actually inspecting
these downhill bike companies? Or was it based on complaints that the Department sent
men out to actually inspect or what, what caused the inspection that resulted in several
citations?
MR. AOKI: Okay. Occasionally, we would get complaints, you know, from the public
regarding downhill bicycles. But they will be, you know, few and far between, until
some community members, you know, made it a... priority for themselves, you know,
they requested to meet with the Chief. They met with our Traffic Lieutenant. And then,
and eventually it came down to us in the traffic unit. So the enforcement action was not a
regularly scheduled type of activity that we'd perform. It was mostly driven because of
complaints.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. And that would be the standard? Complaint-driven
would warrant an inspection of the operator?
MR. AOKI: No, we'd first, before the enforcement action was taken, we had officers go out and
observe what was happening. You know, because the complaints was because of safety.
You know, safety was being compromised on the roadways. Although our. .. the, the
facts as far as motor vehicle crashes with the downhill bicycles didn't prove it was a, a
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big safety problem at the time ... but because all the concerns coming in, we went out to
take a look at it and see if, you know, it merited some enforcement action.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. And a hypothetical, I guess. Because I've heard
Captain Matsuoka indicate that there has been very few actual formal complaints
submitted to the Department and I've heard yourself indicate that the number of
accidents ... fatal accidents on the roadway has been virtually minimal and almost
nonexistent fatal in the last two years, how does that compare with the recommendations
that was actually done in terms of the other offices that actually did site visits and as you
mentioned, saw a hundred bike riders coming down? Was it consistent in terms of your
identifying the situation as not critical versus what we're, we're looking at as a potential
for injury?
MR. AOKI: Well, it is, there is the potential as far as for death and injury because, just with the
shear number of bicycle riders coming down at same time the, the motorists are coming
down. And because the number or the groups are closely spaced together, there's no real
gaps that even if one group pulls off, the motorist would be right behind another one.
And it just bunches up more towards the, the lower elevations where there's less areas for
them to pull off. So the potential is there. And... you know from what, the observations
of our officers that, when Officer Mahoney went out, he had laid down some
recommendations. There's about seven or eight or maybe even ten recommendations that
he put forth.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And, and just as a follow-up, then, those recommendations that
were drafted by Officer Mahoney, had the Department and the operators have the
opportunity to sit down and kind of go over some of those recommendations? Or was the
report just submitted to the Council?
MR. AOKI: I don't know if it got to the Council, but I know it went to the Chiefs office.
And... I can't answer if it was forwarded to the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, no, we got it.
MR. AOKI: Oh, you did?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: 1-MR. AOKI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --I'm looking at a copy of it. So no other communications or
meetings with the operators based on the recommendations by the officers who actually
observed?
MR. AOKI: Not since the recommendations came out, no.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you, Member Mateo. Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chair. Sergeant Aoki, this is a follow-up to the
question that I had earlier. What are the pen, what kind of penalties are the bike
companies subject to when they get cited for equipment. .. violations or, I think there was
some roadway violations that you mentioned. What do the penalties range?
MR. AOKI: The monetary assessments are real minimal.
30s .. .30 to 40 dollars or, or something.

I'm not quite sure, but it's like

VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh. Um-MR. AOKI: Could be higher.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA:
Okay.
Could, could I ask you in your opmlOn, then, if
the... penalties, if you will, were increased, do you think that would serve as a deterrent
and discourage ... potential violations in the future?
MR. AOKI: Uh... probably for the law abiding ones. But if there's no enforcement action
taken... they'll go right back and violate it. Because some individuals will follow the
law, and some won't until they get caught.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
MR. AOKI: And even after they get caught, they still choose not to obey it.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Uh... Officer Mahoney is not with us
today, is that correct?
MR. AOKI: That's correct. He got promoted. He's assigned to Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, I guess he couldn't make it ... (laughter) . .. Because it
does say in his report that ... (cleared throat) . .. that there would be ...
. . . that there would be a meeting with the tour op, operator companies and, and the
Department to discuss the recommendations. And so I know you just answered
Member Mateo that there has no meeting since this report ...which was July, or
rather. . .I think June '06 ... ofthis year. So has there been an attempt to get the operators
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together to discuss this or. . .is it just because Officer Mahoney's been transferred and
there's no one that has ... picked this up and ...
MR. AOKI: A little bit of everything. Officer Mahoney was promoted, you know, some of this
year... he was transferred out. We have new people coming in that we had to train as far
as for the, the Traffic ... Section duties. And then eventually we'll get back on track and
assigning this to be continued with someone else in our section.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so then would the next step be to meet with the
operators and try to get some cooperation regarding these various recommendations?
MR. AOKI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Ub, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Ms. Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, I would note ...that in the ... County Code
chapter regarding bicycle tours and, and ... permitting, 5.22, it does say that the
Director ...
. . . can adopt rules. And I'm thinking that. .. maybe these recommendations need to be
discussed with the Finance Director in conjunction with the Department, and maybe even
this Committee to see if some of these recommendations cannot be adopted as rules so
that those people who are already permitted ...would have ...have to abide by the rules
once they're adopted. And then the, anybody in the future who might get permitted
would know what they're expected. I'm just thinking that we need to do something
immediately. We can't just keep talking about this and that since we have a set of
recommendations here that seem to be very well-thought out-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes, we have forwarded that recommendation to Corporation
Counsel. .. to look at it and, and to come up with a draft. And presently one of the items
that is missing is the traffic counts. Once we get that done, then we can go ahead and
draft a bill in regards to downhill bicycling tours ... for Maui County.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Urn ... (cleared throat) . .. so you're talking about a traffic
impact report?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... You know, I don't know how the other Members feel
about that, but. . .I, I'm a little .. .
. . . perturbed that the taxpayer is gonna have to pay a quarter of a million dollars to have
this impact study done ... which will benefit private enterprise. May not benefit them
either, but it's done .. .in regards to ... their operations ...
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... for profit. And I think maybe they need to foot some
of the bill, too. I don't know how we can effectuate that, but. .. have you been advised
that we need to have this traffic impact study-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Urn, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --in order to make any changes?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: To make sure that we can enforce the rules.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... To make sure that we can enforce the rules?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Yes.
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... Well, I'd like a better explanation of that, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Well, we'll have Corporation Counsel come up here later.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. Okay, thank you.
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... Members, any more questions for the Police Department?
... If not, thank you very much, gentlemen. In our audience, we do have the Director
from Finance, as well as Administrator for DMV --Mr. Albert Young, Kalbert Young and
Mr. Lito Vila. If you folks can come up forward? I think there's questions in regards to
permitting.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Young and Mr. Vila approached thef/oor.

MR. YOUNG: ... Good morning, Mr. Chair and Members-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Morning.
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MR. YOUNG: --Kalbert Young, Director of Finance. With me is Mr. Lito Vila. He is the
Administrator for Division of Motor Vehicles and Licensing, which is charged in my
Department to administer licensing of downhill bicycle tour applications. We're
available for any questions that you or the Members may have.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, any questions for the Director and the Administrator this
morning? Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chairman. Good morning, Mr. Young. Good
morning, Mr. Vila. Currently, how many permits are issued right now for downhill bike
tour companies? I, I just wanna get an idea of how many businesses ... exist.
NOTE:

Silence.

MR. VILA: ... Good morning, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Lito?
MR. VILA: Lito Vila, the DMVL Administration. Well, we currently have... five active permit
holders.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. And the permit fee is roughly?
MR. VILA:
As stated in the Budget Ordinance, I believe it's ... 100 dollars or
something ... something of that nature, something nominal.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah.
MR. VILA: And it's for the permit. And to clarify--it's not per bicycle, as the discussion
was ... talking about this morning.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Hmm, so you could have as many bicycles as you want and it's a flat
fee, 100 dollar fee?
MR. VILA: That is correct. It's for the permit, it's not per participant.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. All right.
... And this is, the duration is one year? Every year they have to get a renewal?
MR. VILA: Uh, yes. It's for one year and the ordinance also states the application--and
normally once the ... application or the permit has been issued, the renewal just maintains
that route.
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VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay.
MR. VILA: On County roadways, just to be specific, not State or the Crater Road and-VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you for that clarification. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina. Ms. Anderson, you had a question in
regards to permitting?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. So ... Mr. Young is, are there
any, have any, ever been any rules adopted in regards to this at all?
MR. YOUNG: No, Ms. Anderson, there's no, there's no adopted rules.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... So I guess that's the next step that we need to look at.
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... Is it your understanding that there's only five ... tour
companies that are doing operations up there?
MR. YOUNG: Well, Mr. Lito Vila's statement is that there's five currently permitted. A few
months back when the Council had this item scheduled previously, the Division did
undertake the chore of going through the phonebook and the other advertisements
available to make contact with some of the companies that promote or allege to do
similar tours that were not on the County's roll as permitted and to inform them that they
need to be permitted if they are in fact conducting tours, et cetera. And as of this date
today, there's still only five. I, I cannot comment on how many were previously to that
contact, but as of today, there are only five.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so based on your research on the phonebook
and ... drive guide, whatever it might be, how many operators are there up there who are
not permitted?
MR. YOUNG: To my recollection, I believe there was 12 companies contacted from the
Division. But a number of them--to be fair, a number of them in, indicated that they did
not conduct bicycle tours ... they merely rented bicycles. You know, they were, the
differences between self-guided, I guess they con, call it, self-guided tours as opposed to
like a chaperoned tour. In other words, they give you the bicycle at the top of the hill
and you're ... you fend your way, your. .. you fend your way yourself down the hill.
There's no following vehicle, et cetera. And others are just purely renting the bicycles.
There's no indication of where the tour, if there is such a tour, they're just purely bicycle
rental companies. So as a result, the Department of Finance just merely informed them
that if they are conducting such a tour. .. that is by definition in the Maui County Code,
requires a permit, that they do need to apply for the permit. And so again...these
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companies have been informed. Only five of them have actually applied. So the
Division is under the ... understanding .. .(end of tape, start 3A) . .. five companies that
meet the criteria under the Maui County Code.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But you haven't qualified whether or not there are other
companies that would ... qualify or be required for a permit under the County Code.
MR. YOUNG: Correct. And that's primarily due to a resource issue. Because the Division of
Motor Vehicles and Licensing doesn't have any enforcement arm ... and we don't have
personnel that can go out and stakeout this roadway to ensure if people are permitted.
One of the shortcomings of not having rules or maybe this might be a... a symptom of
not having rules is that the process under the Maui County Code to effectuate these
permits is really limited to only the DMVL operation. So when these people come in
with their application and are issued a permit, that's pretty much the full extent of
... (laughter) . .. of the enforcement by DMVL because we do not have the personnel to
actually be on the roadways to enforce this or any of the other permits that are issued out
ofDMV.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Gee, I wish you hadn't stated that publicly.
MR. YOUNG: ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It, it-MR. YOUNG: Unfortunately, that's the, yeah-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes-MR. YOUNG: --that, that's the truth. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Sad, but true. Although, I do think that we would have
plenty of citizen personnel who live along this road who could inform us and the
Department as to ... what's happening up there, what companies are up there and give
you a list. And then if. . .if it turns out that these people on this list are not permitted,
then I think that that would be sufficient enough to, to do something about it. Because
we not, we ...we need to get a handle on this. And we can't use the excuse that we don't
have enough personnel.
MR. YOUNG: True, true, Ms. Anderson. In all fairness, I would say that the, that the Finance
Department and the DMVL relies very heavily on the Police Department to enforce and
regulate. And ... you know, we, we understand that the Police Department is very much
overtaxed as well. And I, I'm not sure where this would fall in terms of priority of
enforcement, but we do rely very heavily on them. So it's ...to a large degree, a very
eooperative effort. Except that. .. you know, after they walk out the door, we, we kind of
cut them over to ...to the Police Department for enforcement.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, Mr. Vito [sic], on the five applications that have been
renewed ... are there any comments from the Department regarding recommend, the
Police Department regarding recommendations or special conditions?
MR. VILA: Yes, whenever the .. .1 receive a new application, 1 route it as you were mentioning
earlier--within three days to the Police Department for their review, who then have 20
working days to provide us their comment. And the ...permit itself has to be approved or
denied within 30 working days of our receipt of that application. So ... the, I know the
comments that I receive back from the Maui Police Department, they have been very
diligent in contacting the owners, reviewing the routes, and looking at the safety concerns
that they may have. And based upon that, we would then form our conclusion of whether
to further communicate with the applicant to clarify any. . .clarifications that's
warranted... and to issue or deny that permit.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Do you recall any of the comments, the special conditions
or recommendations that they might have mentioned?
MR. VILA: I would have to look at the, the files because the applications were ... to this, about a
year old already. 'Cause there, they are, they have been enforced.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair, I think it would be helpful if we got copies of
those applications for the record so that we could see for ourselves, you know, what the
procedure is, what the comments are that are being made and ... and maybe use that as a
basis for any changes that we might see necessary in the future. 1, I see a problem with a
lot of these people--not just the tour companies. That's an obvious problem--if you're a
company and you're doing this without a permit. A hundred dollars? What's that? It's
just nothing compared to what they're making. So there's some reason that they're not
coming in and getting a permit. But my other concern are, are those ... people that are
doing these downhill bike tours ...without connect, connection to a company. I mean,
you mentioned people renting bikes. I can see a person renting a bike ...but in... and
doing it without a permit. I mean, anyone of us could do that. You'd have to arrange to
have someone take you up and pick you up at the bottom and ... maybe the companies
provide that. I don't know. But the thing that's ... disturbing is to hear that there are
companies who are selling bikes to people ... to go up, take the tour, and then buying it
back at the end of the tour ... all for the purpose of sidestepping any legal
liability... should there be an accident. I don't think we should permit that. I, and I think
that we could handle that in rules. We need to adopt rules for this chapter. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Mr. Young and Mr. Vila? Member Molina?

Members, any more questions for

VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. Mr. Young, so the, does the Department have
any ...way of, I guess, sending the list out of these self-guided, I guess independent tour
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companies--which I think is a major contributor to the problem, I mean, these people are
exploiting the public resources and congesting our highways, creating ... more hazardous
conditions for our residents. Is there any way we could send out an APB of some sorts to
crackdown on these people? Because personally I wanna see 'em shut down if they don't
have a permit. They should be, you know, made to either comply with the law or get out
of the business.
MR. YOUNG: ... Well, my understanding, Mr. Molina, my understanding of these self-guided
tours, they're, they're nothing more than bicycle rental companies. And as far as, the, the
County doesn't regulate a company to rent bicycles. We only regulate ... companies that
conduct bicycle tours. So a company that purely just rents bicycles, they, they don't fall
under purview of. .. the County except, you know, to get their bicycles licensed. So I'm
not quite sure what is the full extent or responsibility or authority that. .. the Department
of Finance or DMVL has in that regards.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. But yet they re, they do require a permit or sorts, right?
Because you mentioned they don't have any permits.
MR. YOUNG: Uh, no, that, but that statement was only to the extent that when we, when we
looked into ... the phonebook, Yellow Pages, periodicals, advertisements, there was some
companies that could, that we, we could believe they were, they may require a bicycle
tour permit. But in contacting them and speaking with the persounel, staff found out that,
you know, they weren't conducting bicycle tours or they were only renting bicycles or
they had these self-guided tours ...which was, to me is nothing more than renting a
bicycle at the top of the hill and you get, and they picking it up at the bottom of the hill.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: So to that extent, I'm not sure how, how much authority the Department has in
terms of regulating that--in, under the current Code. If the Code is tightened up and
there's, are, and there are other avenues, we'll, we would, of course, like the opportunity
to comment and, and see if our resource, our current resources can... can effectuate
whatever changes are applied.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you for comments on that. Because I, I
think with...the numbers that, you know, we don't know how many bikes they can rent
at one time. You know, they could, ten people could be renting those bikes and coming
down--almost as much as, maybe as much as the, the regular tour companies
are ...renting their bikes out coming down the highway. So I don't know if it's
something that needs to be addressed on the State level as well as the County level. I
think we need to explore that as well 'cause to me they're...they're also a major
contributor to the problem that we're having with this bike issue, Mr. Chairman. Thank
you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Ms. Anderson, you had question?
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, I was just gonna... tag on to what Mike was talking
about. I think what we need to do is change the definition in here from ... tour, means a
group organized for the traveling from place to place. And that. .. that's why... we don't
have any jurisdiction over them. But that's a simple change that we can make, you
know?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Urn ...
. . . the other thing I'm thinking, Mr. Chair, is that it's my understanding ifthere's a bike
lane provided, you need to travel in the bike lane ... or at least on the right shoulder. And
these people are not doing that. They're traveling right down the middle of the road,
which is why the residents have such a hard time commuting around them. And so
mayhe there could be ... (cleared throat) . .. maybe this needs to be in the rules, but that
might be some kind of a hook that we could use, too. Because they are taking
up ... public right-of-way... when there is a, a right-of-way provided for bicycles that
they should be using.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And .. .I know that that, that probably ...
. . . that would probably decrease the safety of people if they had to stay on that little
path. But it might be one way to ... discourage these unguided tours, too .. .if citations
were issued.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes, just to comment on that. Yeah, the Department of Transportation,
State of Hawaii, does have a bike plan. And in the bike plan, they do identify bike paths
as one of the areas that the bikers should be on. And if there's no bike path, then they
should be at the extreme ... edge of the pavement. So that is in the plan.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right. And so, in essence, they're all violating the law.
MR. YOUNG: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... Yeah, Mr. Young?
MR. YOUNG: Mr. Chair, could I just ask that if, if we're gonna pursue this discussion of the
rules, just for the Department of Finance's benefit, could ... could you make sure that if, if
rules are developed, that they would be, you know, is, is it gonna be applicable to other
departments other than the Department of Finance? Because on the issue of these bike
lanes, you know, the thought that comes to mind is if, if it's a traffic law that bicycles
must ride in the bike lane, then... you know, you may not need to incorporate 'em rules,
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they may already be applicable in law. However, if you put them in rules .. .1, I don't
know, so I'm asking this question, but, I don't know if rules that are established as the
Department of Finance can be held applicable to another department, say, the Police
Department or say, to Parks, et cetera. So I, I would just ask if, if the Council could
consider that clarity for when rules are, are developed. They would, that would help the
Department of Finance out tremendously.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
Ms. Anderson?

Thank you, Mr. Young.

And I, we'll follow-up on this.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, it's my understanding, Mr. Chairman, that the
administration of this bicycle tour business ordinance is under the purview of the
Department of Finance. And the way this reads ...
· .. you know, it says any other information which may be required by rules adopted by
the Director to enforce the requirements in rules of this chapter. So ...
· .. you know, there's two ways we eould do it. The Council could ... further clarify the
regulations necessary for these bike tours to follow through our ordinance , but the
Department of Finance can also adopt rules. We don't have the legal authority to adopt
rules. That's in your purview to administer this chapter. So ...
· .. you know, and, and I, I don't see why you couldn't adopt a rule that says according to
the vehicle code ... you're required to stay in the bike lane. And then just put that as a
rule so that the people that are getting this permit know that that's what they're required
to do. That doesn't mean you need to enforce it. But it, it'd be pretty easy to call the
Police Department and say these bike tours are not staying in the bike lane as required by
our rules and your Code. I mean, I. .. that's just my two cents on that. So-MR. YOUNG: And that, and that. .. and I, and I agree, Ms. Anderson, that's, that's a good
suggestion. And if that's the way that the discussion progresses, we would be happy to,
to go down those line as well.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Okay. Thank you very much. And I think we just got off the agenda.
Coming back to the agenda in regards to the insurance, at this time ...Members, do you
have any more questions for the Finance Director as well as the Administrator?
· .. If not, thank you very much for being here this morning. And I'd like to call on
Corporation Counsel and the, the Department of Public Works ...Director.
NOTE:

Long pause while the Deputy Corporation Counsel and Director of Public Works and Environmental
Management approached the floor.
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MS. YOUNG: ... Thank you, Mr. Chair. We drafted for your review ... a bill that would
basically clarify the requirement for insurance, and also increase the in, insurance limit,
the insurance requirement--both for the combined single limit amount, as well as the
annual aggregate limit.
· .. This, this bill does several things. One of the things that it does, generally, is it. . .is it
clarifies a type of insurance or the quality of insurance that we have, that we would
require of the bike tour companies. It would, the company...the insurance would have to
be obtained through a general. .. either by an insurance company authorized to do
business in the State or through a general insurance agent or broker licensed in the State
of Hawaii. If the company is not authorized to do business in the State...there's a
minimum credit rating that we're, that we're putting in there.
· .. It needs to be... the insurance policy has to be evidenced by an endorsement and
would in, would name the County.. .its officers, employees, and agents as an additional
insured. The, the quality of the insurance, the requirements that we're putting in the bill
basically are, are so that we don't get these fly-by-night companies that, you know, when,
when we do tender our, any claim for defense and, and indemnification that. .. they're,
they're a... they're present and they're willing to pay, and they're able to pay for, for
that. .. for that. .. defense and... and any, not "indemnification", but rather pay any claims
that. .. that arise out of, out of this bike tour licensing. It would also, like I mentioned
earlier, would increase the combined single limit ofliability coverage to 5 million dollars,
as well as increase the annual aggregate limit to a minimum of 10 million dollars. It
would require that. .. that any defense costs that arise do not erode that, that, any of those
limits. So in other words what happens if, if those provisions are not in place, is that the
defense cost, the cost of the attorney that's the defending the County, all gets taken out of
the, of the ... 5 million dollars and also the 10 million dollars. With this Subsection B in
place, that would not occur. There is also a duty to defend the County... for, and, and it
specifies ... some of the things that we would, that we would be defended--like property
damage, personal injury, wrongful death arising out of or connection with, in whole or in
part, the activities of the bike tour business, design and maintenance of roadways, and
County's permit review and approval process. It also, further, this bill would require that
the, that the provision of insurance be on a primary basis. In other words, it's not excess
liability insurance, it's primary.

· .. Okay.. .it, it all. .. further, this bill provides a process in the event that the insurance
lapses, you know, expires . .. rather, in the mid license. It, it provides a process for, for
what. .. what we require in the event that that occurs. And finally, it clarifies that the
indemnification agreement. .. similar to the language ...that I read earlier, it would
basically require, it would basically specify what they're indemnifying, defending, and
holding the County...harmless from.
· .. And, and finally...we would insert a new section in the rules that better clarifies that
the Director of Finance has the authority to adopt rules in order to implement the Chapter.
The only reference to rules .. .in the, in the current language is the language that
- 50 -

PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council ofthe County of Maui

November 21, 2006

Member Anderson read, which... allows for the Director to ... which requires any other
infonnation which may be required by rules adopted by the Director to enforce the
requirements and rules of this Chapter. But because that language is fairly narrowed to
the infonnational requirement, you know, it, it would be clearer ifthere was this language
in the proposed new 5.22.080 which authorizes the Director to adopt rules in order to
implement the Chapter.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you. Members, any questions for Corporation Counsel as well
as the Director. .. Public Works? Member Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... Thanks, Mr. Chair. Um ...
. . . Ms. Young, thank you for doing this. This seems to tighten this up quite a bit. In that
we currently have an indemnification agreement requirement. .. has the County ever
sustained any losses or. .. been sued.. .in a situation that this indemnification agreement
did not cover?
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Corporation Counsel?
MS. YOUNG: Councihnember Anderson, I'm sorry. I, I don't have that infonnation. We can
check with the litigation section and we can provide you a written response.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm just wondering if this was prompted by any type
of... because it seems to me that we're already covered by this indemnification
agreement.
MS. YOUNG: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So why is it necessary to take the next step, except for
some of the things you explained by, you know, clarifying language in here, types of
msurance .
. . . And, and why the amount went up.
MS. YOUNG: Well, I, I can provide a general comment. Basically, indemnification is only as
good as the person indemnifying us. Right? If the person, or let's say a corporation
indemnifies the County. If that corporation goes bankrupt, then basically we're
still. .. you know, we would still be on the hook if there was a judgment against the
County and, and then the indemnification would be of, really, little or no value because
the person, you know, because the corporation would go bankrupt. .. say the corporation
didn't have money. That is why insurance is actually a good tool for several reasons.
One of which is that it obviously protects the County with the backing of a insurer that
actually, you know, would have a good credit rating. But the other, the other reason is
that insurance is all a matter of risk management. Right? Insurance is a risk management
tool which.. .if, ifthe requirement goes up, it gives the insurance company a better... you
- 51 -

PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council oftbt' County ofMaui

November 21, 2006

know, more incentive to provide stricter requirement of those ... bike tour companies that
they insure. So it, it does also provide some level of, perhaps, better risk management.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So has the County ever had a judgment issued against
them in regards to a bike tour?
NOTE:

Silence.

MS. YOUNG: ... I'm sorry. I, I'm not aware, but the Finance Director has indicated that he
has more infonnation.
CHAIRPONTANILLA: IfMr. Young can come forward?
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Young reapproached the floor.

MR. YOUNG: ... Thank you, Mr. Chair.
· .. Ms. Anderson, I would just say that to my recollection, I don't believe that the
County has sustained ajudgment as, directly related to bike tours. However, I would say
that there currently is pending a.. .litigation effort against the County specifically related
to an injury sustained on a bike tour. I understand it could, could have been four, maybe
five years ago. I, I can't comment any more beyond that because the litigation is active
and pending. But I believe that that might have also been an impetus to raise the ...the
indemnification amounts. Because a million-dollar indemnification for sustaining a
injury that, say, the person survives but is severely... disabled for the rest of their
life... would, would easily diminish the 1 mil, the 1 million .. .in today's marketplace.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much for that ...
· .. Mr. Young .. . (laughter) . ..
· .. Ijust realized you both have the same last name ... (laughter) . ..
MR. YOUNG: ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Just one other question, Mr. Chair. . .if! may? And maybe
Mr. Young should stay for this one. What. .. would the changes that are being proposed
here, how would that affect. .. an existing tour company as far as their cost? What would
they have to do? You know, they're, right now ensured for 1 million, so in order to
comply with this, what ... what would be the affect the on them?
MR. YOUNG: Well, the coverage actually, the coverage requirement in the law doesn't
necessarily put an... significant undue burden on the businesses because we're only
asking that they indemnify and name the County as an additional insured. So these
businesses will typically have to have insurance on, for their own coverages, for their
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own personal benefits as well. However, to go from I million to 5 million, there is of
course, additional costs there. So we .. .if a business had only a million dollars worth of
coverage and is now being asked to step up to 5 million, that would be ... considerable
cost. I wouldn't know and be able to say that it would be five times more their insurance
premium would go up, but it would go, it would definitely go up. I also can't speak to
whether or not, if a, if one of these businesses would ... would consider I million dollars
worth of coverage sufficient for their personal needs. 'Cause I would expect that if, that
if I was running this type of business, given the inherent dangers ... the risky nature of
the ...the high customer exposure, that I million dollars would probably, be not. .. be
sufficient for their personal needs as well. So .. .I can't speak on, in terms of the industry
how much insurance coverage is the standard for this type of business.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, we're talking about 5 million, but there's also an
annual aggregate limit of not less than 10 million. So ... that seems like a big jump to me,
and I just would like to know, Mr. Chair, what the cost is to the companies in.. .in dollar
terms .
. . . That. . .I'm sure you probably wanna move this out today, but maybe if we could get
that information between now and first reading-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, we'II-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --that would be helpful.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: --gather information.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA:
Ms ...Mrs. Young?

Members, any more questions for either Mr. Young or

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: .. .(laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I get one.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just, just one quick one .
. . . How long has this 1 million dollar... amount been in .. .in effect? Over ten years?
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... You know, at one time was 500,000 ...that I can recall.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: ... (inaudible) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Was 300. I remember. .. even remember 350,000 long time
ago.
NOTE:

Very long silence.

MS. YOUNG: ... I believe it's been in effect a little over ten years. The legislative history
indicates that it was passed by Ordinance 2426 in 1995.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... So what would be the current value of a million dollars in
1995?
NOTE:

Silence.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: .. .(laughter) . .. (inaudible) . ..
MR. YOUNG: ... Well, fine, from a-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You have-MR. YOUNG: --financial-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You have a educated guess, Mr. Young?
MR. YOUNG: ... (laughter) . .. Financially speaking, without knowing the exact interest rates
for each ofthe years, the Rule of 72 would indicate that at a certain interest rate, principle
would double. By the Rule of 72, ten years ... means that at 7 percent rate of return for
each of those years, we would be looking at 2 million dollars 'cause it's been about ten
years. So at 7.2 percent. .. that might be a little bit aggressive .. .in the .. .in more recent
years, but. . .1 would say a million dollars coverage ten years ago could, could be around
the 2 million dollar area now.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank-MR. YOUNG: The, the .. .1 would say, Mr. Hokama, though, the, the market that I was referring
to in terms of. . .in these indemnification for injuries is more the litigation market.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. YOUNG: And you're seeing a lot more suits that are settling or claims that are, for
judgment that have increased--I don't know if they necessarily increased over the past
ten years, but we're seeing far greater settlements and judgments ... you know, that
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would exceed any million dollar...there, there's no such anymore as million dollar
settlements for. .. surviving a, a debilitating or, or disabling injury.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any more questions for the... Corporation
Counselor Finance Department?
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... Okay. Thank you very much, Members. At this time, the Chair
would like to recommend the approval of ...
. . . a bill for an ordinance amending Chapter 5.22, Maui County Code, relating to bicycle
tour business.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: ... Second.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Been moved by Member Molina, second by Member Mateo. Any
discussion?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Discussion.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Chairman. I'll support this measure. I'm sure it
will generate a lot of interesting discussion along the way. First things, first though,
Mr. Chairman. I. .. back at our last meeting in March, I brought up the suggestion of a
task force. I think we heard it from our testifiers today--at least to bring all parties,
interested parties together. For whatever reasons, it never formed. I would ask that the
new Administration consider that along the way ... (end a/tape, start 3B) . .. Committee,
the new Administration, or both sides. I think we need to get the discussions going. And
you know, we, we, we're hearing more and more concerns from the residents in that area
about the growing concerns of the congestion that the bicycle ... bicycle tour businesses
are causing. And not only the legitimate tour operators, but also the so-called
independents and self-guided tours. In addition to a traffic study, Mr. Chairman, I think
we, we should also consider an economic impact study as well. It's been said that the
industry does generate a lot of money. But I think we need to look at the exact amount of
revenue that's being generated, versus the cost to the community in terms of the use of
the public resource, the traffic congestion, and the potential health hazards as well. And I
would like to also get some comments, maybe, from the insurance companies as well.
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It's been stated by some of the business owners that it will create some very exorbitant
costs for them and that it could put them out of business. So I think if we could get that
information.. .it would be very helpful to this Committee and to the Council as well.
So ... that, with that being said, that's my comments for today, Mr. Chairman. Thank
you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Molina. At this time, the Chair would like to take a
short break or short recess .. .(gavel) . ..
RECESS:

12:05 p.m.

RECONVENE:

12:06 p.m.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... (gavel) . .. Thank you, Members, for that short recess. At this time,
the Chair. .. will recommend passage of bill on first reading .
. . . Just wanna clarify that. Okay? Thank you very much. Any more discussion?
... All in favor say "aye".
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Aye.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Motion carried.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama, Mateo, Vice-Chair Molina,
and Chair Pontanilla.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

Recommending FIRST READING of proposed bill.

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Thank you very much, Members. The last item that we do have on our
agenda is Item, Public Works 18.
ITEM NO. 18:

OUTDOOR LIGHTING (C.C. No. 00-125)

CHAIR PONTANILLA: I, I know ...the ...
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... time is ... of essence. Right now, we're at noon and I know that some of you have an
appointment at 1:30. So at this time, the Chair would like to defer this item to
Monday... what's the date on Monday?
MR. JENSEN: 27 th •
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: To November 27 th __
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: No objection.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: --if no objections.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: No objection.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: ... (inaudible) . ..
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: No objections?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: .. .(inaudible) . ..
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Anyobjections? He just wants to defer.
CHAIR PONT ANILLA: ... (inaudible). ..
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: .. .{inaudible} . ..
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, as well as take public testimony again. Yeah.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Uh-huh.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: .. .(inaudible). ..
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

DEFER pending fnrther discussion.

CHAIR PONT ANILLA: ... Okay, Members, at this time, the Chair would like to ... before I
adjourn the meeting, if you have any discussion or announcements to make?
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. . . If not, the Chair would like to close this meeting.
.. .(gavel) . ..

ADJOURN:

This meeting

IS

adjourned

12:07 p.m.

APPROVED:

Transcribed by: Camille Sakamoto

pw:min:06!!2!
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